

The Senate

Standing Committee on
Legal and Constitutional Affairs

Stolen Generation Compensation Bill 2008

June 2008

© Commonwealth of Australia

ISBN: 978-0-642-71903-4

This document was printed by the Senate Printing Unit, Department of the Senate,
Parliament House, Canberra.

MEMBERS OF THE COMMITTEE

Members

Senator Patricia Crossin, **Chair**, ALP, NT
Senator Guy Barnett, **Deputy Chair**, LP, TAS
Senator Andrew Bartlett, AD, QLD
Senator Mary Jo Fisher, LP, SA
Senator Linda Kirk, ALP, SA
Senator Annette Hurley, ALP, SA
Senator Gavin Marshall, ALP, VIC
Senator Russell Trood, LP, QLD

Substitute Member

Senator John Hogg, ALP, QLD replaced Senator Hurley for the committee's inquiry into the Stolen Generation Compensation Bill 2008

Participating Members

Senator Bob Brown, AG, TAS
Senator Rachel Siewert, AG, WA

Secretariat

Mr Peter Hallahan	Secretary
Ms Julie Dennett	Principal Research Officer
Ms Hanako Jones	Executive Assistant

Suite S1. 61	Telephone: (02) 6277 3560
Parliament House	Fax: (02) 6277 5794
CANBERRA ACT 2600	Email: legcon.sen@aph.gov.au

TABLE OF CONTENTS

MEMBERS OF THE COMMITTEE	iii
ABBREVIATIONS	vii
RECOMMENDATIONS.....	ix
CHAPTER 1	1
INTRODUCTION	1
Purpose of the Bill	1
Conduct of the inquiry	2
Acknowledgement.....	2
Note on references	2
CHAPTER 2	3
BACKGROUND AND OVERVIEW OF THE BILL.....	3
Background.....	3
Main provisions of the Bill.....	11
CHAPTER 3	15
KEY ISSUES.....	15
Introduction	15
Legal and moral rationales for compensation	16
Implications of the Federal Government's apology.....	20
Compensation as a preferable alternative to litigation	22
Appropriate method and amount of compensation payment	25
Appropriate recipients of compensation.....	30
Importance of holistic reparations measures	32
Relevant international and domestic models.....	38
Jurisdictional issues	42
Committee view.....	47

ADDITIONAL COMMENTS BY LIBERAL SENATORS	51
ADDITIONAL COMMENTS BY SENATOR ANDREW BARTLETT	53
ADDITIONAL COMMENTS BY AUSTRALIAN GREENS.....	57
APPENDIX 1	59
SUBMISSIONS RECEIVED.....	59
APPENDIX 2	65
WITNESSES WHO APPEARED BEFORE THE COMMITTEE	65

ABBREVIATIONS

AHRC	Australian Human Rights Centre
Bill	Stolen Generation Compensation Bill 2008
<i>Bringing them home</i> report	National Inquiry into the Separation of Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander Children from Their Families, <i>Bringing them home</i> , April 1997
CAT	Convention Against All Forms of Torture
COAG	Council of Australian Governments
CROC	Convention on the Rights of the Child
EM	Explanatory Memorandum
FaHCSIA	Department of Families, Housing, Community Services and Indigenous Affairs
HREOC	Human Rights and Equal Opportunity Commission
ICCPR	International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights
ICERD	International Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Racial Discrimination
MCATSIA	Ministerial Council for Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander Affairs
PIAC	Public Interest Advocacy Centre
SCIL	Sydney Centre for International Law
TICHR	Telethon Institute for Child Health Research

RECOMMENDATIONS

Recommendation 1

3.129 The committee recommends that the Bill not proceed in its current form.

Recommendation 2

3.130 The committee recommends that the Federal Government's stolen generation working group (comprising of stolen generation representatives from the National Sorry Day Committee and the Stolen Generations Alliance) be charged with the responsibility of monitoring the implementation of the recommendations of the *Bringing them home* report, and providing advice to government on the implementation of outstanding recommendations of that report by the end of 2008.

Recommendation 3

3.131 The committee recommends that the Federal Government's 'closing the gap' initiative be extended to establish a National Indigenous Healing Fund to provide health, housing, ageing, funding for funerals, and other family support services for members of the stolen generation as a matter of priority. The committee recommends that the National Indigenous Healing Fund be incorporated within the 'closing the gap' initiative as an additional and discrete element of focus and funding.

Recommendation 4

3.132 The committee recommends that the terms and conditions of the National Indigenous Healing Fund be determined through the Council of Australian Governments (COAG), and that its processes and practical application be decided after consultation with the stolen generation working group (comprising of stolen generation representatives from the National Sorry Day Committee and the Stolen Generations Alliance).

CHAPTER 1

INTRODUCTION

Purpose of the Bill

1.1 On 14 February 2008, the Stolen Generation Compensation Bill 2008 (Bill), a private senator's bill, was introduced into the Senate by Senator Andrew Bartlett. On 12 March 2008, the Senate referred the Bill to the Standing Committee on Legal and Constitutional Affairs, for inquiry and report by 16 June 2008.

1.2 The primary purpose of the Bill is to address compensation for the 'stolen generation' of Indigenous children in Australia.¹ The Bill proposes a compensation model for ex gratia payments to be made to Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander persons who are found to be eligible for such payments under the Bill.

1.3 In summary, the Bill:

- specifies the application process and eligibility criteria for receipt of ex gratia payments;
- establishes a Stolen Generations Fund from which ex gratia payments are to be made to eligible persons;
- establishes a Stolen Generations Tribunal to determine applications, and defines the functions and powers of that tribunal;
- provides for remuneration and conditions of appointment for members of the Stolen Generations Tribunal; and
- provides for the establishment of other support services, including funding for healing centres and services of assistance for people in receipt of compensation.

1.4 The Bill has been amended substantially from an initial exposure draft which was introduced into the Senate by Senator Bartlett in 2007, after taking into account comments and submissions by various groups (especially relating to the issue of eligibility criteria for ex gratia payments for claimants). The Bill now allows for a wider range of claimants and contains several provisions relating to additional services to be provided for claimants or their families.²

1 The term 'stolen generation' refers to a policy that involved the forcible removal of Indigenous children from their families for placement into foster homes, internment camps or institutions from the mid-nineteenth century up until the 1970s: Australian Lawyers Alliance, *Submission 67*, p. 4. It is estimated that at least 100,000 children were taken from their families during that period: National Inquiry into the Separation of Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander Children from Their Families, *Bringing them home*, April 1997.

2 Explanatory Memorandum, Stolen Generation Compensation Bill 2008, p. 1.

1.5 While acknowledging the various initiatives by the Federal Government in implementing inquiries and projects aimed at addressing the needs of the stolen generation, the Australian Democrats have stated that 'more must be done to address the injustices caused by the policies of the day which still continue to affect many Indigenous children, adults and entire communities'.³

Conduct of the inquiry

1.6 The committee advertised the inquiry in *The Australian* newspaper on 26 March 2008, and invited submissions by 9 April 2008. Details of the inquiry, the Bill, and associated documents were placed on the committee's website. The committee also wrote to over 100 organisations and individuals.

1.7 The committee received 85 submissions which are listed at Appendix 1. Submissions were placed on the committee's website for ease of access by the public.

1.8 The committee held a public hearing in Darwin on 15 April 2008 and in Sydney on 16 April 2008. A list of witnesses who appeared at the hearings is at Appendix 2 and copies of the Hansard transcript are available through the Internet at <http://aph.gov.au/hansard>.

Acknowledgement

1.9 The committee thanks the organisations and individuals who made submissions and gave evidence at the public hearings, especially those individuals who shared their personal stories with the committee.

Note on references

1.10 References in this report are to individual submissions as received by the committee, not to a bound volume. References to the committee Hansard are to the proof Hansard: page numbers may vary between the proof and the official Hansard transcript.

3 Explanatory Memorandum, Stolen Generation Compensation Bill 2007, p. 4.

CHAPTER 2

BACKGROUND AND OVERVIEW OF THE BILL

2.1 This chapter provides background on the issue of compensation for the stolen generation, and briefly outlines the main provisions of the Bill.

Background

2.2 Reparation for the stolen generation has been an issue since the report of the National Inquiry into the Separation of Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander Children from Their Families, entitled *Bringing them home*,¹ was tabled in Parliament in May 1997. One of the recommendations in the *Bringing them home* report was that reparation should be made to all Indigenous persons who suffered because of forcible removal policies.² The report recommended that reparation should follow the van Boven principles,³ and consist of:

- acknowledgement and apology;
- guarantees against repetition;
- measures of restitution;
- measures of rehabilitation; and
- monetary compensation.⁴

2.3 In December 1997, the Federal Government announced its formal response to the *Bringing them home* report. The response included a \$63 million package over four years for practical assistance for those affected by the former practice of separating Indigenous children from their families. In February 1998, the former Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander Commission (ATSIC) set up the Bringing Them Home Taskforce and funds were provided for 'LinkUp' family tracing and reunion services in each state.⁵ In 2001-02, an additional \$53.8 million was provided to

1 National Inquiry into the Separation of Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander Children from Their Families, *Bringing them home*, April 1997.

2 Recommendation 4.

3 United Nations Sub-Commission on the Prevention of Discrimination and Protection of Minorities, *Basic principles and Guidelines on the Right to Reparation for Victims of Gross Violations of Human Rights* E/CN.4/Sub.2/1996/17.

4 Recommendation 3.

5 Parliamentary Library, "'Sorry': the unfinished business of the Bringing Them Home report", Background Note, 4 February 2008, at <http://www.aph.gov.au/Library/pubs/BN/2007-08/BringingThemHomeReport.htm> (accessed 27 March 2008).

continue LinkUp services, as well as the counselling and parenting elements of the original package of measures.⁶

Apology

2.4 As has been well-documented, Federal Parliament did not agree to a full apology under the Howard Government. Instead, as part of a 'Motion of Reconciliation' on 26 August 1999, Federal Parliament expressed 'deep and sincere regret' for unspecified injustices under the practices of past generations and for the 'hurt and trauma that many indigenous people continue to feel as a consequence of those practices'.⁷ The Opposition Leader at the time, the Hon Kim Beazley MP, moved an amendment to replace 'deep and sincere regret' with an apology and with specific reference to the stolen generation. However, that amendment was unsuccessful.⁸

2.5 Since 1997, all state and territory parliaments have passed motions containing explicit apologies to those affected by past policies of forced separation.⁹

2.6 On 13 February 2008, the new Rudd Government honoured its election commitment to apologise unreservedly to the stolen generation in Federal Parliament:

We apologise for the laws and policies of successive parliaments and governments that have inflicted profound grief, suffering and loss on these our fellow Australians.

We apologise especially for the removal of Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander children from their families, their communities and their country.

For the pain, suffering and hurt of these Stolen Generations, their descendants and for their families left behind, we say sorry.

To the mothers and the fathers, the brothers and the sisters, for the breaking up of families and communities, we say sorry.

And for the indignity and degradation thus inflicted on a proud people and a proud culture, we say sorry.¹⁰

6 Department of Families, Housing, Community Services and Indigenous Affairs (FaHCSIA), *Submission 83*, p. 2.

7 Parliamentary Library, "'Sorry': the unfinished business of the Bringing Them Home report", Background Note, 4 February 2008, at <http://www.aph.gov.au/Library/pubs/BN/2007-08/BringingThemHomeReport.htm> (accessed 27 March 2008); the Hon John Howard MP, Prime Minister, *House of Representatives Hansard*, 26 August 1999, p. 9165.

8 See *House of Representatives Hansard*, 26 August 1999, p. 9209.

9 Parliamentary Library, "'Sorry': the unfinished business of the Bringing Them Home report", Background Note, 4 February 2008, at <http://www.aph.gov.au/Library/pubs/BN/2007-08/BringingThemHomeReport.htm> (accessed 27 March 2008).

10 The Hon Kevin Rudd MP, Prime Minister, *House of Representatives Hansard*, 13 February 2008, p. 167.

Compensation

2.7 Many stakeholders¹¹ have long sought full implementation of the recommendations in the *Bringing them home* report, including implementation of the recommendation about monetary compensation.

2.8 The question of appropriate compensation was dealt with at length by the Senate Legal and Constitutional References Committee in an inquiry referred to it by the Senate in 1999. The inquiry focussed on the Federal Government's implementation of the recommendations in the *Bringing them home* report and the committee's report, *Healing: A Legacy of Generations*, was tabled in November 2000.¹² The committee recommended the establishment of a 'reparations tribunal' to address the need for an effective process of reparation, including the provision of individual monetary compensation.¹³ The committee also recommended that the details of the form and operations of the tribunal be finalised following consultation at a proposed national summit.¹⁴

2.9 In June 2001, the Howard Government tabled its response to the committee's recommendations. While accepting that 'the events of the past and their legacy be acknowledged', it expressly rejected the notion of compensation and the establishment of a reparations tribunal.¹⁵ The Howard Government consistently emphasised policies of practical assistance for the stolen generation: it considered that it was more important to provide practical measures, such as facilities for family reunions, and health and counselling services, than provide monetary compensation to those affected by the policies of forced separation.¹⁶

2.10 The Public Interest Advocacy Centre (PIAC) submitted a detailed proposal for a reparations tribunal to the Senate Legal and Constitutional References Committee's

11 For example, the National Sorry Day Committee and the Stolen Generations Alliance.

12 Senate Legal and Constitutional References Committee, *Healing: A Legacy of Generations*, The Report of the Inquiry into the Federal Government's Implementation of Recommendations Made by the Human Rights and Equal Opportunity Commission in *Bringing Them Home*, November 2000.

13 Recommendation 7.

14 Recommendation 9.

15 Senator the Hon Ian Campbell, Parliamentary Secretary to the Minister for Communications, Information Technology and the Arts, *Senate Hansard*, 28 June 2001, p. 25401.

16 Senator the Hon Ian Campbell, Parliamentary Secretary to the Minister for Communications, Information Technology and the Arts, *Senate Hansard*, 28 June 2001, p. 25401; Parliamentary Library, "'Sorry': the unfinished business of the *Bringing Them Home* report", Background Note, 4 February 2008, at <http://www.aph.gov.au/Library/pubs/BN/2007-08/BringingThemHomeReport.htm> (accessed 27 March 2008).

inquiry.¹⁷ The committee recommended that the tribunal model proposed by PIAC be used as a general template and that the model should consider the most effective ways to deal with issues of reparation.¹⁸ PIAC has continued to advocate such a tribunal as the preferred means for compensation (including during the current inquiry).¹⁹

2.11 The Senate Legal and Constitutional References Committee also recommended independent evaluation of the progress of initiatives implemented by governments in response to the *Bringing them home* report.²⁰ In response to this recommendation, the Ministerial Council for Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander Affairs (MCATSIA) agreed to sponsor an independent evaluation of government and non-government responses to the *Bringing them home* report. MCATSIA's final report, *Evaluation of Responses to Bringing Them Home*, was released in December 2003. The report noted that 'the area of financial compensation remains controversial and unresolved'.²¹

Rudd Government position

2.12 On several occasions, the Prime Minister, the Deputy Prime Minister and the Minister for Families, Housing, Community Services and Indigenous Affairs have stated explicitly that the Federal Government will not be establishing any compensation arrangements or any compensation fund. For example, on 29 January 2008, Prime Minister Rudd told the Channel 7 Sunrise program that:

We will not be establishing any compensation fund. I said that before the election, I say it again. And since the Stolen Generation report came out years and years ago, it has been open for any individual, Aboriginal person affected by that to engage their own legal actions through the courts of their State or Territory. That's fine. But at the level of national Government, we will not be establishing any compensation fund.²²

2.13 In a covering letter to a submission to this inquiry, the Secretary of the Department of Families, Housing, Community Services and Indigenous Affairs

17 PIAC's proposal for the establishment of a stolen generations reparations tribunal was originally put forward in 1997, in response to the recommendations of the *Bringing them home* report, and to provide an alternative to litigation as a means of securing redress for harm suffered by members of the stolen generation: Associate Professor Andrea Durbach, Australian Human Rights Centre, *Committee Hansard*, 16 April 2008, p. 1.

18 Recommendation 8.

19 See, for example, PIAC, *Restoring Identity*, Final report of the *Moving Forward* consultation project, 2002, at <http://www.eniar.org/news/pdfs/restoringidentity.pdf> (accessed 27 March 2008); *Submission 69* pp 4-13; *Committee Hansard*, 16 April 2008, pp 1-9.

20 Recommendation 1.

21 MCATSIA, *Evaluation of Responses to Bringing Them Home Report*, November 2003, p. 46 at http://www.dpac.tas.gov.au/divisions/oaa/information/bthreport_dec2003.pdf (accessed 26 March 2008).

22 FaHCSIA, answers to questions on notice, received 14 May 2008, p. 1.

(FaHCSIA) reiterated that the Federal Government's position on compensation to the stolen generation is 'clear and unambiguous'.²³

2.14 FaHCSIA provided the committee with a further explanation of the Federal Government's position on the apology and the issue of compensation. In particular, FaHCSIA noted that:

A theme in a range of submissions to the B[ringing]T[hem]H[ome] inquiry was that people were seeking recognition of their pain and suffering and that compensation would provide some tangible evidence of that recognition. However, most submissions acknowledged that monetary compensation could never make up for the loss, grief and trauma experienced by Aboriginal people as a result of past removal policies, laws and practices.

The Government offered the apology on 13 February 2008 in a spirit of respect, acknowledgement and recognition of the past mistreatment of Indigenous peoples, and particularly the profound grief, suffering and loss inflicted on the Stolen Generations. This is in keeping with relevant elements of the B[ringing]T[hem]H[ome] recommendation around reparations.²⁴

2.15 FaHCSIA advised that the Federal Government is focussed on making restitution by closing the 17-year gap in life expectancy between Indigenous and non-Indigenous Australians, within a generation:

This will be achieved by setting concrete targets and timeframes for meeting those targets, including within a decade: to halve the gap in mortality rates for Indigenous children under five; to halve the gap in Indigenous employment outcomes; and halve the gap in literacy, numeracy and reading achievements for Indigenous children. This will restore the same life chances and opportunities available to other Australians to all Indigenous Australians, including the Stolen Generations.²⁵

2.16 FaHCSIA's submission also informed the committee that the Federal Government recognises that the stolen generation is 'in need of additional initiatives aimed at restoration and rehabilitation, such as critical services to help trace and reconnect their families'.²⁶

2.17 The Rudd Government recently committed an additional \$15.7 million over four years to further ensure that LinkUp services, family history programs and Bringing Them Home Counsellors are adequately resourced to meet demand.²⁷ In an

23 *Submission 83*, covering letter dated 9 May 2008.

24 *Submission 83*, p. 1.

25 *Submission 83*, p. 2.

26 *Submission 83*, p. 2.

27 *Submission 83*, p. 2.

answer to a question on notice, FaHCSIA explained that this additional funding would enable 1000 members of the stolen generation to be reunited with their families through LinkUp, and would fund an extra 20 Bringing Them Home Counsellors.²⁸ Further, the states and territories 'are being asked to fund another 20 counsellors and focus these in areas of need',²⁹ such as male health, and remote and rural health.³⁰ The Department of Health and Ageing's submission to this inquiry noted that the implementation of such measures 'will further strengthen and expand current service delivery to members of the Stolen Generations'.³¹

2.18 FaHCSIA also advised the committee of progress and developments since the apology:

Prior to the apology the Government engaged with representatives of the two national Stolen Generations organisations [that is, the National Sorry Day Committee and the Stolen Generations Alliance] to ensure the apology reflected their priorities. The Government has continued that engagement after the apology, to ascertain their priorities on what their members believe are the initiatives needed to address their specific needs around restitution and rehabilitation.

Most recently a working group of Stolen Generation representatives from both national bodies has been established by the Department of Families, Housing, Community Services and Indigenous Affairs to move this partnership forward.

One of the main issues that has arisen through this engagement with the Stolen Generations organisations to date has been the critical need for healing services to restore a sense of worth and hope. The Canadian Healing Foundation is cited as a model that Australia should follow. The Commonwealth Government is looking at this suggestion, along with others, in considering how to respond most effectively to the identified needs for Stolen Generations members and their families. Any response will be based on evidence of what works in the Australian context.³²

2.19 In a speech on 26 May 2008, the tenth anniversary of the first National Sorry Day, Prime Minister Rudd emphasised the 'process of closing the gap between

28 The Bringing Them Home Counsellors program provides funding for over 108 counsellor positions in 73 Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander Community Controlled Health Services across Australia. These positions provide counselling to individuals, families and communities affected by past practices regarding the forced removal of Indigenous children from their families. Bringing Them Home Counsellors respond to the needs of a broad range of clients, including those removed, those left behind, and the children, grandchildren and relatives of all those affected by separation practices: Department of Health and Ageing, *Submission 84*, p. 3.

29 FaHCSIA, answers to questions on notice, received 14 May 2008, p. 3.

30 Department of Health and Ageing, *Submission 84*, p. 6.

31 *Submission 84*, p. 6.

32 *Submission 83*, p. 2.

Aboriginal and Non Aboriginal Australia' and spoke of specific Federal Government initiatives which have been announced since the apology:

\$100 million for Indigenous maternal and child health services; \$56 million over four years to improve literacy and numeracy for every Indigenous child; \$100 million to employ 200 new teachers in the Northern Territory; \$90 million to create 300 jobs for indigenous rangers. And we recently announced \$647 million in Housing funding in partnership with the Northern Territory Government, which will deliver around 750 new houses and over 2500 upgrades over the next 5 years and beyond. All part of a \$1.6 billion Indigenous housing program.³³

2.20 The Prime Minister spoke also of the work of the stolen generation working group and the Federal Government's commitment to the ongoing healing of the stolen generation:

Prior to the apology the Government engaged with representatives of the two national Stolen Generations organisations to ensure that the apology reflected their aspirations. The Government has continued this engagement. I would like to applaud the growing partnership between the National Sorry Day Committee and the Stolen Generations Alliance.

...

A number of [the practical measures highlighted in the *Bringing Them Home* report] merge with our national priorities for a modern Australia, including the national child protection framework, and giving children the best start in life through early childhood and parenting programs. The Government is committed to working with Stolen Generations to make sure their voices are heard in the design of these policies and programs, and to bring forward some concrete outcomes by this time next year.

Today the Australian Government continues its commitment to the ongoing healing of our Stolen Generations. It is so important that we build on the goodwill and opportunities that were opened up by the apology. One of the main concerns that has arisen through our engagement with the stolen generations has been the critical need for healing services to help individuals and families with their own healing.³⁴

2.21 Prime Minister Rudd also announced that, at the end of June, members of the stolen generation, professionals in men's health, trauma, child safety, mental health, suicide prevention, family reunion services and government departments 'will come together to meet to map out the way forward, together'. Mr Rudd stated that this group will consider evidence which 'might include information about experience in other jurisdictions and other parts of Australia', research led most recently by Dr Fiona

33 The Hon Kevin Rudd MP, Prime Minister, *Apology Calligraphy Unveiling* speech, Parliament House, Canberra, 26 May 2008.

34 The Hon Kevin Rudd MP, Prime Minister, *Apology Calligraphy Unveiling* speech, Parliament House, Canberra, 26 May 2008.

Stanley, the head of the Telethon Institute for Child Health Research, as well as ideas presented at the 2020 summit.³⁵

2.22 Further:

As a first step, the Department of Health and Ageing, with advice from the Stolen Generations working group, will develop a training program for mainstream health services to improve their ability to care for the Stolen Generations, their families and others who were affected. As part of improving access to services, we will develop information materials to promote options for care available to members of the Stolen Generation.³⁶

State government compensation initiatives

2.23 To date, the Tasmanian Government is the only government to offer specific compensation to Indigenous people affected by policies of forced separation. The *Stolen Generations of Aboriginal Children Act 2006* (Tas) created a \$5 million fund to provide payments to eligible members of the stolen generation and their children. An independent Office of the Stolen Generations Assessor was also established with responsibility for assessing the eligibility of applicants.³⁷

2.24 During the current inquiry, the Tasmanian Premier advised the committee that a total of 151 claims were received under its compensation scheme. Following assessment of all applications, it was determined that 106 were eligible to receive an ex gratia payment. 84 eligible living members of the stolen generation each received \$58,333.33 and 22 eligible children of deceased members of the stolen generation received either \$5,000 or \$4,000 each, depending on how many people were within the particular family group. These ex gratia payments were made on 8 February 2008.³⁸

2.25 In December 2007, the Western Australian Government announced a \$114 million redress scheme, to be known as Redress WA, for all children who were abused while in state care, including members of the stolen generation.³⁹ In a submission to this inquiry, the Premier of Western Australia advised that applications to Redress

35 The Hon Kevin Rudd MP, Prime Minister, Apology Calligraphy Unveiling speech, Parliament House, Canberra, 26 May 2008.

36 The Hon Kevin Rudd MP, Prime Minister, Apology Calligraphy Unveiling speech, Parliament House, Canberra, 26 May 2008.

37 Parliamentary Library, "'Sorry': the unfinished business of the Bringing Them Home report", Background Note, 4 February 2008, at <http://www.aph.gov.au/Library/pubs/BN/2007-08/BringingThemHomeReport.htm> (accessed 27 March 2008); Tasmanian Government, *Submission 80*, p. 1.

38 *Submission 80*, p. 1.

39 Parliamentary Library, "'Sorry': the unfinished business of the Bringing Them Home report", Background Note, 4 February 2008, at <http://www.aph.gov.au/Library/pubs/BN/2007-08/BringingThemHomeReport.htm> (accessed 27 March 2008).

WA opened for 12 months from 1 May 2008 and must be lodged by 30 April 2009. Eligible individuals will be able to apply for an ex gratia redress payment. Members of the stolen generation who were removed from their families as children and were subsequently abused or neglected while in the care of the state are eligible to apply for an ex gratia payment of up to \$10,000 if they show they experienced abuse while in state care; or up to a maximum of \$80,000 where there is medical or psychological evidence of loss or injury as a result of that abuse. Counselling and a range of other support services will also be made available to applicants under the scheme.⁴⁰

2.26 The Queensland Government has also established a \$100 million compensation scheme to provide redress for past mistreatment of children in state care, which includes members of the stolen generation.⁴¹ The Premier of Queensland informed the committee that, through that scheme, payments will be made to people who experienced abuse or neglect as children in a detention centre or licensed institution in Queensland, as covered by the terms of reference of the Forde Inquiry into the Abuse of Children in Queensland Institutions.⁴²

2.27 Some individuals have also sought compensation through the court system. Mr Bruce Trevorrow has been the only successful plaintiff to obtain monetary compensation to date, receiving around \$700,000 (including interest). The Supreme Court of South Australia found that the state of South Australia was liable for injury suffered by Mr Trevorrow, resulting from removal from his family as a child without their knowledge or consent.⁴³ The decision is now the subject of appeal by the South Australian Government to the Full Court of the Supreme Court of South Australia.

Main provisions of the Bill

2.28 The main provisions of the Bill are set out below.

Definitions – proposed section 3

2.29 Proposed section 3 sets out the definitions of various terms used in the Bill. The terms 'Aboriginal or Torres Strait Islander person', 'eligibility criteria', 'ex gratia payment', 'stolen generations' and 'Stolen Generations Tribunal' are defined as follows:

- 'Aboriginal or Torres Strait Islander person' – any person who identifies as an Aboriginal or Torres Strait Islander descendant as defined in the *Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander Act 2005*;

40 *Submission 81*, p. 1.

41 FaHCSIA, *Submission 83*, p. 3.

42 *Submission 82*, pp 1-2.

43 Parliamentary Library, "'Sorry': the unfinished business of the Bringing Them Home report", Background Note, 4 February 2008, at <http://www.aph.gov.au/Library/pubs/BN/2007-08/BringingThemHomeReport.htm> (accessed 27 March 2008).

- 'eligibility criteria' – the criteria set out in proposed section 5 of the Bill which determines whether an applicant for an ex gratia payment is eligible for such a payment;
- 'ex gratia payment' – a payment referred to in proposed section 9 of the Bill;
- 'stolen generations' – persons eligible for ex gratia payments under the Bill;
- 'Stolen Generations Tribunal' – a group of six persons, half or more of those persons being of Aboriginal or Torres Strait Islander descent.

Entitlement to ex gratia payment – proposed section 4

2.30 Proposed subsection 4(1) deals with the appropriation of funds by the Parliament for an ex gratia payment to an applicant who satisfies the eligibility criteria in proposed section 5.

2.31 Proposed subsection 4(2) provides that if a person makes an application for an ex gratia payment under the eligibility criteria *and* the Stolen Generations Tribunal determines that the person satisfies one or more of the eligibility criteria, the person will be entitled to receive one ex gratia payment.

2.32 Proposed subsection 4(3) precludes a person who has already received a payment under state or territory stolen generation (or similar) legislation from being eligible for an ex gratia payment under the Bill.

Eligibility criteria for ex gratia payment – proposed section 5

2.33 Proposed section 5 sets out the eligibility criteria for ex gratia payments. Eligibility for an ex gratia payment is open to an Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander person who:

- was subject to the Commonwealth Aboriginals Ordinance (1911 or 1918)⁴⁴ and was removed from their family;
- was not subject to the Commonwealth Aboriginals Ordinance (1911 or 1918) but was subject to similar legislation which resulted in them being forcibly removed from their family prior to 31 December 1975;
- was removed from their family before 31 December 1975 and was under the age of 21 at the time of their removal, *and* who the Stolen Generations Tribunal is satisfied was subject to duress by a state agency because of, in whole or in part, race-based policies operating at the time;
- was subject to the Commonwealth Aboriginals Ordinance (1911 or 1918) or similar legislation which permitted forcible removal of children from their families; or

44 The Commonwealth Aboriginals Ordinances of 1911 and 1918 applied to Indigenous people living in the Northern Territory.

- is a living descendant of a deceased person who would have satisfied one of the above criteria.

Applications for ex gratia payment – proposed section 6

2.34 Proposed section 6 states that an application for an ex gratia payment must be made to the Secretary of the relevant Department. An application may be presented through oral evidence to the Stolen Generations Tribunal by the applicant(s) either in person 'or by other means necessary'.

2.35 An application must be made within a period of seven years of the commencement of the Bill. According to the Explanatory Memorandum (EM) to the Bill, this will ensure that 'information can be disseminated throughout Australia and overseas to locate the Stolen Generations and to provide time for sufficient resources to be gathered to make adequate applications'.⁴⁵

Referral of application to Stolen Generations Tribunal – proposed section 7

2.36 Proposed section 7 states that the Secretary of the Department, on receipt of an application under proposed section 6, is to forward the application to the Stolen Generations Tribunal.

Time for completion of assessments – proposed section 8

2.37 Proposed section 8 provides that the Stolen Generations Tribunal must make its decision in relation to eligibility for an ex gratia payment within 12 months after receiving an application.

Establishment of Stolen Generations Fund – proposed section 10

2.38 Proposed section 10 establishes an account to be known as the 'Stolen Generations Fund' to disburse funds to claimants found to be eligible for compensation under the Bill. The Stolen Generations Fund is to be administered by the Department.

Amount of ex gratia payment – proposed section 11

2.39 Under proposed section 11, if a person makes an application for an ex gratia payment under the eligibility criteria set out in proposed section 5 *and* the Stolen Generations Tribunal determines that the person satisfies one or more of the eligibility criteria, the person will be entitled to receive one ex gratia payment in an amount not exceeding \$20,000 as 'common experience payment' and \$3,000 for each year of institutionalisation.

2.40 Proposed section 11 sets the amount of an ex gratia payment in respect of an individual Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander applicant at these amounts.

45 p. 2.

Review of Stolen Generations Tribunal decisions – proposed section 13

2.41 Under proposed section 13, all decisions made by the Stolen Generations Tribunal are eligible for judicial review.

Appointment and functions of Stolen Generations Tribunal – proposed sections 14-20

2.42 Proposed sections 14-20 provide for the methods of appointment of the Stolen Generations Tribunal and procedures for merit selection of appointments under the Bill. These proposed sections also specify the powers and procedures pertaining to the Stolen Generations Tribunal.

2.43 Proposed subsection 17(1) gives the Stolen Generations Tribunal 'power to do all things necessary or convenient to be done to perform [its] functions', including power to obtain information from departments and agencies, and power to obtain further information from the applicant if required. Under proposed subsection 17(2), the Stolen Generations Tribunal will be able to exercise its powers, notwithstanding any other legislation relating to the confidentiality or privacy of information.

2.44 Proposed section 20 provides that the Stolen Generations Tribunal must give the Minister a report on the performance of its functions within 30 days after the day on which it makes a decision on the final application for an ex gratia payment. The Minister must then table the report in both Houses of Parliament within five days of receiving it.

Death of applicant – proposed section 21

2.45 Proposed section 21 provides that an application for an ex gratia payment does not lapse because the applicant dies before the application is decided. If an applicant for an ex gratia payment dies before the application is decided, an ex gratia payment (if payable on the application), must be paid to the estate of the deceased applicant.

Additional support – proposed section 22

2.46 Proposed section 22 provides for the establishment of other support services, including funding to be allocated for 'healing centres and services of assistance for people in receipt of compensation as a result of removal from their families', and for a 'Funeral Trust Fund for the provision of funeral services for the deceased'.

Provisions relating to the Stolen Generations Tribunal – Schedule 1

2.47 Schedule 1 contains provisions relating to the remuneration, conditions of appointment, and removal from office of members of the Stolen Generations Tribunal.

CHAPTER 3

KEY ISSUES

Introduction

3.1 The overwhelming majority of evidence received by the committee applauded Senator Bartlett's initiative in introducing the Bill, and expressed broad support for the provision of monetary compensation to the stolen generation. Many of those who supported the Bill recognised its symbolism as an acknowledgement of the harm incurred by members of the stolen generation and the importance of providing appropriate redress for that harm.

3.2 Some submissions and witnesses pointed to particular flaws in the compensation model proposed in the Bill, and suggested ways in which the model might be improved. However, notwithstanding those perceived flaws, there was a general consensus that it would be preferable that the Bill proceed in its current form than not proceed at all. Many felt that the Bill offers a real and immediate opportunity to provide compensation to the stolen generation – particularly significant given that many members of the stolen generation are now elderly – and that such an opportunity might be lost indefinitely if the Bill does not go ahead.¹

3.3 The committee received one submission noting that the Bill raises 'false hopes' for compensation among those Indigenous people who feel they are eligible to make a claim, given that the Rudd Government has expressly ruled out payment of compensation to the stolen generation.² Some others expressed the view that, while the Bill is a possible starting point, it lacks substance, in a legal, social and moral sense, to adequately resolve the issue of compensation for the stolen generation.³ Another stated that 'the Bill is so poorly drafted that it would require substantial

1 For example, see Edmund Rice Institute for Social Justice, *Submission 68*, p. 4; Ms Helen Moran and Mr Rodney Dillon, National Sorry Day Committee, *Committee Hansard*, 15 April 2008, p. 16; Mr Philip Elsegood, Stolen Generations Alliance: Australians for Healing, Truth and Justice, *Committee Hansard*, 15 April 2008, p. 18.

2 Council for the National Interest, Western Australian Committee, *Submission 8*, p. 1.

3 Croker Island Stolen Generation People, *Submission 37*, p. 2; NSW National Sorry Day Committee, *Submission 46*, pp 2 & 6. Only one submission suggested, albeit indirectly, that focus on compensation for the Indigenous stolen generation is misguided given that there were other non-Indigenous members of the Australian population who suffered similar plights (such as those children who were sent to Australia from the United Kingdom in the nineteenth century). This submission argued that the scope of the Bill's compensation scheme should be extended to include all such 'stolen generations': Mr Peter Gerry, *Submission 9*.

amendment before it could be enacted, so as to remove inaccuracies, inconsistencies and unnecessary confusion as to its intended operation'.⁴

3.4 This chapter will consider some of the main issues raised during the course of the committee's inquiry with respect to the payment of compensation to the stolen generation, including:

- underlying legal and moral rationales for compensation;
- implications of the Federal Government's apology;
- compensation as a preferable alternative to litigation;
- appropriate method and amount of compensation payment;
- appropriate recipients of compensation;
- importance of holistic reparations measures for the stolen generation;
- relevant domestic and international models of reparation; and
- jurisdictional issues relating to payment of compensation.

Legal and moral rationales for compensation

3.5 The committee received evidence arguing that there are legal, social and moral obligations to provide compensation to the stolen generation. Some of these arguments are set out below.

Obligations under international law

3.6 Some submissions and witnesses pointed to the relevance of Australia's obligations under international law in relation to reparation for human rights infringements.

3.7 As the Australian Lawyers Alliance explained:

The right to reparation for abuses of human rights is a recognised principle in international law. Reparations include restitution, monetary compensation, recognition, rehabilitation and guarantees that abuses will not occur again.

Articles within the International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights (ICCPR), the International [Convention on the Elimination] of All Forms of Racial Discrimination (ICERD), the Convention on the Rights of the Child (CROC) and the Convention Against All Forms of Torture (CAT) all hold that where an individual's human rights have been violated, they are entitled to an adequate and effective remedy.⁵

4 Mr Alan N Hall AM, retired former Deputy President of the Administrative Appeals Tribunal (Cth), *Submission 85*, p. 1.

5 *Submission 67*, pp 4-5.

3.8 The Sydney Centre for International Law (SCIL) articulated specific well-established international rights which may be relevant in the context of the stolen generation and, if violated, would require effective remedy by Australia. Such rights include infringements of rights to family life (Article 23, ICCPR), culture/minority rights (Article 27, ICCPR), liberty and security of person (Article 9, ICCPR), equal protection before the law (Article 26, ICCPR), a fair hearing (Article 14, ICCPR), and education (Article 18, ICCPR); as well as infringements of the prohibition on racial discrimination (Article 26, ICCPR; ICERD), children's rights (CROC), freedom from arbitrary interference with privacy, family and the home (Article 17, ICCPR), and freedom from cruel, inhuman or degrading treatment (Article 7, ICCPR; CAT).⁶ At the Sydney hearing, Dr Ben Saul from the SCIL also drew the committee's attention to the United Nations Convention on the Prevention and Punishment of the Crime of Genocide of 1948 in this context.⁷

3.9 The SCIL noted further the role of international best practice:

(T)he emergent international law regime on the rights of indigenous people (2007 UN Declaration on the Rights of Indigenous Peoples) and on the reconceptualization of indigenous peoples as legal "peoples" entitled to (internal) self-determination should also influence the measure of compensation (although such emergent regimes were likely not applicable, at law, at the time of child removals). In particular, the Declaration on the Rights of Indigenous Peoples recognises a duty to make reparations to indigenous peoples whose individual *and collective* rights have been infringed.⁸

3.10 In a similar vein, the Australian Lawyers Alliance pointed out that reparation for human rights abuses has consistently been affirmed within international courts and tribunals, arguably making it part of international customary law. Moreover, the United Nations has supported reparation for human rights abuses and in 1989 commissioned a report on the right to restitution.⁹

3.11 According to the SCIL, the Federal Government's apology, despite being welcome, is not sufficient to discharge the obligation to make full reparation at international law and does not take the place of the 'pressing need' to also provide monetary compensation to members of the stolen generation.¹⁰ Dr Saul acknowledged that sometimes an apology is enough on its own – 'if, for example, the material harm done is very slight or insignificant, [but] that is plainly not the case here'.¹¹

6 *Submission 57*, p. 1.

7 *Committee Hansard*, 16 April 2008, pp 11 and 15.

8 *Submission 57*, p. 1.

9 *Submission 67*, p. 5.

10 *Submission 57*, p. 2.

11 *Committee Hansard*, 16 April 2008, p. 11.

3.12 Dr Saul made a further pertinent argument at the Sydney hearing:

(C)ompensation is routinely paid elsewhere for human rights violations under national bills of rights but also under, for example, the European Convention on Human Rights and the inter-American system, so it is an experience which is par for the course elsewhere, not only in this context but also in terms of working out the quantum of damages and so forth.¹²

Social and moral obligations

3.13 Many submissions and witnesses argued that governments are under social and moral obligations to provide reparation and compensation to the stolen generation.

3.14 For example, at the Darwin hearing, Mrs Kathleen Mills from the Northern Territory Stolen Generations Aboriginal Corporation argued that reparation and compensation is 'a humanitarian and moral obligation' which 'should be measured not by speculative value but by careful deliberation, based on compassionate grounds' and recognising 'the seriousness of the hurt and harm as a common experience'.¹³

3.15 Ms Jacqueline Katona, representing the Danila Dilba Health Service, emphasised the unique nature of the circumstances of the stolen generation. She also argued that the policies of forced removal are a serious blight on Australia's history and have had enduring social implications:

[There is] the need to address the loss and damages of Aboriginal people under those specific policies. There were no other pieces of legislation that brought about this type of harm and loss either to other Aboriginal people or to non-Aboriginal people. Where non-Aboriginal people were harmed as a result of state care, there are now compensation schemes which are available. There needs to be a recognition that the intent of the legislation was to remove cultural identity. This has been the source of a different set of damages and losses experienced by Aboriginal people. It established social constructs and a discourse in this country which are still prevalent...

I do not want to be cliched, but this is a stain on Australia's history. It is a stain which is still very obvious. We all have to come to terms with Australia's history. This cannot be simply Aboriginal history. This is a history which has affected us all.¹⁴

3.16 In a similar vein, Dr Ian Robinson from the Bringing Them Home Committee (WA) stressed that compensation payments must be sufficiently commensurate with the immense trauma suffered by the stolen generation which is still evident today:

12 *Committee Hansard*, 16 April 2008, p. 11.

13 *Committee Hansard*, 15 April 2008, p. 10.

14 *Committee Hansard*, 15 April 2008, p. 31.

We are not talking just about disadvantage; we are talking about a traumatised population. They display enormous resilience, but the sensitivity and nature of it are often obscured.¹⁵

3.17 Ms Helen Moran from the National Sorry Day Committee also spoke of the deep and lasting effect of the removal policies:

To have an apology and to implement the obligatory closing of the gap in life expectancy, health, employment and education between Indigenous and non-Indigenous people is well and good. They are both a necessity and the outstanding responsibility of the Australian government, as is the requirement to make reparations and then install monetary compensation.

...Saying sorry gives back something, but there is something bigger, incomprehensible, that runs so deep in, to the very core of, individuals who were taken away from their families. Words do not adequately respond to the need for this to be attended to: the filling of the seemingly bottomless ravine existing in each stolen generation member's soul. The healing of these people as individuals and as a group needs something more tangible to compensate for their inability to ever replace or fully repair the loss, the damage and the pain. This is why there has to be restitution, why there has to be compensation, why there needs to be an audit and monitoring of the *Bringing them home* report, recommendation by recommendation—why there has to be a monetary compensation.¹⁶

3.18 Anglicare Australia focussed on the ethical obligation to provide reparation, arguing that, for the Anglican Church, 'operative principles are as much moral as they are jurisprudential; and...the relevant moral imperative over-rides any purely legalistic considerations'. Further, '(t)here is...a broader state responsibility than that limited by the notion of strict liability or unhelpfully adumbrated by that of intergenerational guilt'.¹⁷

3.19 The Edmund Rice Institute for Social Justice put forward its argument for action in a slightly different way:

However platitudinous the observation, this is a country of remarkable wealth, with significant annual Governmental surpluses for more than a decade. In this setting, it is not flamboyant to rhetorically inquire: *if not now, when?* Australia's current wealth is substantially built upon Aboriginal land and labour – yet this wealth eludes Aboriginal people themselves.¹⁸

3.20 Reconciliation Victoria emphasised the inconsistency between, on the one hand, the treatment of the stolen generation and, on the other, those affected by past government policies to whom compensation has been awarded:

15 *Committee Hansard*, 15 April 2008, p. 21.

16 *Committee Hansard*, 15 April 2008, p. 15.

17 *Submission 65*, p. 2.

18 *Submission 68*, p. 4.

Compensation is routinely paid by Governments when a wrong has been committed or where unjust policies inflict unnecessary trauma. (Ie, the case of Cornelia Rau, victims of crime, returned soldiers etc.) The attempted destruction of Indigenous peoples was far more systematic, long lasting and cruel than any other committed against people in Australia's history, and these acts were committed against Indigenous people by the authority of government.¹⁹

3.21 Australians for Native Title and Reconciliation (ANTaR) noted specifically that, in 2000, the Federal Government committed ex gratia payments of \$25,000 to each Australian Defence Force prisoner of war held by the Japanese, civilian internees and detainees, or their surviving spouses. Therefore, '(i)t seems incongruous that a similar payment not be made available to Australian citizens for their suffering as a result of policies introduced by the governments of this country'.²⁰

Implications of the Federal Government's apology

3.22 During the course of the inquiry, the committee questioned various witnesses about the implications of the Federal Government's apology, in particular the likelihood that it would trigger a floodgate of compensation claims. Overall, witnesses did not consider that the Federal Government's apology would, in and of itself, result in an increased number of legal claims.

3.23 Mr Darren Dick from the Human Rights and Equal Opportunity Commission (HREOC) offered the following view about the legal implications of the apology:

There is a useful passage in the decision of Cubillo and Gunner that I would refer you to. This was one of the stolen generation cases. Justice O'Loughlin addressed this point specifically: if there had been a federal apology, what would the implications of it be? ... (I)n essence what he said is that because of the principles of parliamentary privilege and so forth any apology in the parliament is of no legal effect...

The other thing with an apology is that it is a general acknowledgement of an overall practice. It is not a specific acknowledgement of a particular act. It is not like someone has got up and admitted that they murdered somebody, which might be a little bit of a different category in terms of the level of evidence in that sense. So it does not have a direct implication in terms of being able to substantiate any sort of legal implication. As people have said, it may well inspire people or generate their interest in pursuing some sort of action, but if such actions were to be sustained, they would be found to be entitled to that based on the circumstances of their case, not based on the fact that there was an apology.²¹

19 *Submission 6*, p. 2.

20 *Submission 73*, p. 5.

21 *Committee Hansard*, 16 April 2008, p. 21.

3.24 Drs Saul and Anthony from the SCIL expressed similar views. Dr Saul stated that the apology 'is plainly not an admission of specific legal liability in particular cases'; he also noted that he was not aware of any common law cases where an apology has been a basis for grounding liability.²²

3.25 Dr Anthony distinguished between the apology, on the one hand, and the potential for legal recourse, on the other:

(W)hat the apology did was recognise that the policy was wrong or unjust. It did not say that those administering the policy were acting unlawfully. The apology was not about the legal implementation. So I think, very rightly, this bill addresses what the apology raised, which was that the policy was wrong and that there should now be some type of compensation for the wrong policy. The legal avenues are a completely different matter. For instance, in the Bruce Trevor case, those who were implementing the policy acted unlawfully and therefore he was liable for compensation.²³

3.26 Associate Professor Andrea Durbach from the Australian Human Rights Centre (AHRC) told the committee that the Public Interest Advocacy Centre (PIAC) had previously sought legal advice from senior counsel about the impact of an apology to the stolen generation, and whether any apology might assume liability on behalf of the government in relation to potential claims. While unable to divulge its contents, Associate Professor Durbach informed the committee that:

The advice from very significant senior counsel in Australia and from one of the biggest law firms was that no liability would attach to that apology and that it would certainly not be relied on by the courts other than just an indication of a government approach at a particular time, but nothing more than that. It would not be an indication of taking responsibility or accepting responsibility for past acts.²⁴

3.27 Associate Professor Durbach also told the committee that, in her opinion, the apology would not necessarily open the floodgate to litigation:

I do not think the apology is going to trigger a floodgate of litigation at all. In fact, the Trevor case came prior to the apology and that case demonstrated very much that you have to have very substantial evidence in order to get through the threshold criteria in order to establish a claim. When I was at PIAC we had many, many members of the stolen generation approach us to litigate but they actually did not do so for a number of reasons.²⁵

3.28 However, Associate Professor Durbach conceded that some members of the stolen generation may still view litigation as their only feasible option:

22 *Committee Hansard*, 16 April 2008, p. 16.

23 *Committee Hansard*, 16 April 2008, p. 16.

24 *Committee Hansard*, 16 April 2008, p. 6.

25 *Committee Hansard*, 16 April 2008, p. 4.

People still feel that they have not been heard, they still have not been acknowledged, and ultimately, in the absence of anything else, litigation becomes the last resort option. I think there is a push from within the community to keep pursuing these [options], difficult as they are.²⁶

3.29 Ms Laura Thomas from PIAC acquiesced:

I do not think there is any legal reason why the apology would open the floodgates, but it has energised the Aboriginal community and perhaps the legal community to a certain extent as well. But the Trevorrow decision has been far more important in energising a lot of Indigenous people to want to follow that litigation path. We certainly get inquiries about it all the time and we know that in other states—Victoria, South Australia and Western Australia—there are a lot of people who would like to pursue litigation in spite of all the difficulties that are involved.²⁷

3.30 Ms Anna Cody from the Kingsford Legal Centre argued that the apology 'does not impact legally on people's capacity to bring claims'; that is, 'it does not add to the strength of their claim'. Rather, the apology serves as 'a symbol, and it is an encouragement on a symbolic level rather than on the legal level'.²⁸ Ms Cody pointed out that the apologies given by each of the state and territory parliaments have had no impact on the way subsequent cases have been run.²⁹

Compensation as a preferable alternative to litigation

3.31 A large number of submissions and witnesses supported the notion of a non-adversarial compensation scheme, such as that proposed in the Bill, as a far preferable alternative to litigation.

3.32 In Anglicare Australia's view, a compensation scheme would obviate the need for further individual common law claims:

[It] would have several benefits, not least removing the awkward prospect of governments being forced to defend the policies of its predecessors *after* it has issued a formal apology for those very policies. It would also, of course, save money that would otherwise be spent on legal process and lawyers' fees.³⁰

3.33 The Australian Lawyers Alliance noted the difficulty for members of the stolen generation to receive just compensation based on common law actions:

Bringing a common law action requires significant evidence to be gathered, is likely to incur substantial legal costs and is frequently characterised by a

26 *Committee Hansard*, 16 April 2008, p. 4.

27 *Committee Hansard*, 16 April 2008, pp 4-5.

28 *Committee Hansard*, 16 April 2008, p. 16.

29 *Committee Hansard*, 16 April 2008, p. 16.

30 *Submission 65*, p. 2.

drawn out and traumatic experience for the claimant, with no guarantee of success. A federal compensation scheme would allow those parties who suffered as a result of child removal policies to receive compensation quickly, easily and without unnecessary legal complication.³¹

3.34 Dr Thalia Anthony from the SCIL noted the enormous costs involved in the Trevorrow case and the flow-on effects of the case itself:

We saw last year in the Trevorrow case against the South Australian government enormous legal costs accrue for both the plaintiff and the South Australian government. Millions of dollars were spent on legal costs alone in litigation that took over 10 years to prepare. This case is now the subject of an appeal to the full court in South Australia.

In the end, Bruce Trevorrow was awarded \$700,000, including interest, but this amount of money came after he had endured enormous psychological and emotional trauma in the process. It took into account his financial loss, his psychological loss and his cultural loss as a result of the removal policies. In the wake of this case, hundreds of claims have been lodged in South Australia, so the case has given rise to litigation that is going to increase the costs of litigation indefinitely.³²

3.35 HREOC's position was that a reparations tribunal would provide the stolen generation with a 'welcome alternative' to seeking compensation through the courts. While redress for some members of the stolen generation may be possible through the court system (as demonstrated by the Trevorrow case), such experiences can be protracted, expensive and traumatic for the individuals concerned. HREOC also identified other potential problems:

As Justice O'Loughlin noted in the case of *Cubillo [and Another] v Commonwealth* [(No. 2) [2000] FCA 1084,] litigation brought by members of the Stolen Generations will also often have a number of inbuilt barriers to success, including lack of availability of critical evidence; difficulties in establishing the required onus of proof with the passage of time; the prejudice to the defendant given the frailty, illness and death of key witnesses; and the loss and or destruction of records and material documents. In jurisdictions such as the Northern Territory, for which the Commonwealth has a specific responsibility, the High Court has also found that the scope of government's power to enact legislation permitting the removal of children makes it extremely difficult to establish that any removal was unlawful [*Kruger v Commonwealth* (1997) 190 CLR 1].³³

31 *Submission 67*, p. 6.

32 *Committee Hansard*, 16 April 2008, p. 11.

33 *Submission 70*, p. 4.

3.36 Accordingly, in HREOC's view, the Bill's proposed compensation scheme would provide a 'swifter, more appropriate and less damaging alternative to court processes'.³⁴

3.37 Many witnesses agreed that the loss and destruction of relevant records and supporting documentation imposes a real barrier to seeking justice through the courts. For example, Ms Jacqueline Katona from the Danila Dilba Health Service told the committee that members of the stolen generation are at a distinct legal disadvantage:

The legal system can provide no solution to their problems. It is an unjust process, because without adequate documentation—documentation which one would expect had to be kept by the state—it is impossible to bring a successful litigation to recompense for their experiences.³⁵

3.38 Dr Thalia Anthony noted some other barriers to success in litigation which would make the Bill's proposed compensation scheme a far preferable alternative:

Aside from the compensatory aspect, there are many claims that do not have a legal basis or clear causation. There are many cases that will not be able to prove a breach of statutory duty, breach of duties of care, fiduciary duties, trespass to the body or trespass to land. For these victims, the ex gratia payments that the bill recommends are highly appropriate. The reparations fund should therefore seek to address through its ex gratia payments the wrongfulness of the policies, but it should also consider a compensatory mechanism that looks at the loss accrued by individual victims. It should also consider how it would compensate the unlawful nature of some of these policies.³⁶

3.39 At the Sydney hearing, Dr Saul noted that by incorporating this individualised assessment process in the Bill's proposed compensation model, it would also provide 'an incentive for claimants to opt out of continuing on the common-law route' and proceed through a more conciliatory process. This is because 'effectively you are duplicating common-law bases of liability in a tribunal but subject to much less stringent legal standards and procedures'.³⁷

3.40 Some witnesses pointed out that, if a compensation scheme were established (and despite the clear obstacles in pursuing litigation), stolen generation claims through the courts would continue, but only in exceptional circumstances. As Dr Anthony explained:

I would like to say that litigation occurs only in the most exceptional circumstances, where the loss is far greater than what a statutory scheme could accommodate. We have seen that most recently with the Trevorrow

34 *Submission 70*, pp 4-5.

35 *Committee Hansard*, 15 April 2008, p. 29.

36 *Committee Hansard*, 16 April 2008, p. 11.

37 *Committee Hansard*, 16 April 2008, p. 13.

case. In the end it was a case of \$520,000 damages being awarded, and it shows the exceptional nature. I would think that the overwhelming majority of cases would be far better served by a tribunal...I would see the overwhelming majority taking the tribunal option but, where that is simply not sufficient to compensate for their overwhelming loss, that avenue being made available to them.³⁸

3.41 Ms Anna Cody from the Kingsford Legal Centre supported this view:

(I)t is an exceedingly difficult route to follow to go down the litigation path, and even to find out whether or not there is sufficient evidence implies quite a lot of work in terms of lawyer work and client work. I think it would be quite limited in terms of those who would continue to seek redress in the courts. The other advantage is that many people may choose to go via the tribunal because it allows them to appear before Indigenous decision makers rather than other decision makers, and it would perhaps be a less formal mechanism and allow them to tell their story in their own words rather than in a more legally-constructed way, which is required in a court proceeding.³⁹

Appropriate method and amount of compensation payment

3.42 Many submissions and witnesses provided specific comments on the ex gratia payment mechanism and amount proposed by the Bill.

In-principle support for ex gratia payments

3.43 The SCIL expressed the following general view about ex gratia payments:

On the one hand, an ex gratia payment is not the most appropriate response to forced removals, since it carries no admission or acceptance of legal liability for past wrongs. On the other hand, it is a convenient device for circumventing the evidentiary and legal difficulties involved in establishing specific legal liabilities in individual cases, which would hinder compensation in many cases.⁴⁰

3.44 Broadly speaking, the SCIL contended that compensation payments should be commensurate to the harm suffered:

(A)ny scheme to compensate members of the stolen generation must, at a minimum, provide for compensation to be awarded which responds to the legal harm(s) suffered in individual cases of removal. This in turn requires an individualised claims assessment process.⁴¹

38 *Committee Hansard*, 16 April 2008, p. 12.

39 *Committee Hansard*, 16 April 2008, p. 12.

40 *Submission 57*, p. 3.

41 *Submission 57*, p. 2.

3.45 Dr Saul from the SCIL expressed support for 'a lump-sum payment to recognise the underlying legal and social wrongs which were done as a result of child removals'. However, Dr Saul stressed that:

...any lump-sum payment should be supplemented by an individualised assessment process to take the remedy beyond the mere fact of recognising the taking of children to addressing the specific harms done in particular cases, whether it be sexual abuse or other particular violations of human rights.⁴²

3.46 The Shoalcoast Community Legal Centre 'tentatively' supported the application of a global common experience sum, 'as this may be preferable to the complicated and inevitably subjective task of individually assessing the appropriate quantum of payment that each applicant's particular life-story is "worth"'. The common experience payment could be supplemented by an additional sum for people who experienced physical or sexual assault as a result of removal from their families.⁴³

3.47 Reconciliation Victoria supported ex gratia payments and an additional amount for each year of institutionalisation, providing these amounts are negotiated with a wide range of Indigenous people.⁴⁴

3.48 PIAC/AHRC argued that the amount of any individual monetary compensation to the stolen generation should be nominal in order to maximise available resources for broader reparations measures. As Associate Professor Andrea Durbach explained:

What we argue is that there is a very specific experience endemic to the stolen generations that impacts the Indigenous community overall that needs to be addressed. Through the reparations tribunal model, on the one hand we are saying you do need to serve, as Senator Bartlett's bill calls for, compensation in a notional way, but what is more important is to serve the collective harm of that community through allowing people to come before the reparations tribunal to shape and design measures of reparation that go beyond individual monetary compensation and actually address the collective and long-term needs of that community. Whether it is through commemorative projects or education or healing centres, that is for the community to design with that tribunal. We see that as an opportunity to try to redress the bigger questions.⁴⁵

42 *Committee Hansard*, 16 April 2008, p. 11.

43 *Submission 15*, p. 4.

44 *Submission 6*, p. 3.

45 *Committee Hansard*, 16 April 2008, p. 5.

Preference for 'no fault' compensation scheme

3.49 Presenting a contrary position on the issue of ex gratia payments, the Castan Centre for Human Rights Law endorsed the establishment of a 'no fault' compensation scheme for the stolen generation (along the lines of other 'no fault' schemes, such as Victoria's Transport Accident Scheme):

Obliging those who have suffered harm at the hands of past governments to seek recompense through a court system that requires extensive resources, patience, a mosaic of often unattainable evidence and immense personal integrity for a *chance* of compensation is at odds with the content of the sincere national apology by Parliament in February 2008. A 'no fault' compensation scheme will help provide justice and a measure of recognition more effectively than any other means possible and avoids the further humiliation of Indigenous claimants trying and failing to obtain justice through an adversarial legal process.

A 'no fault' compensation scheme, in contrast to a system of 'ex gratia' payments, by necessity creates an obligation for the government to compensate when an applicant meets the requisite criteria. 'Ex gratia' payments are not satisfactory because they create no ongoing obligation to meet the needs of the applicant.⁴⁶

Adequacy of compensation amounts

3.50 While some submissions and witnesses considered that the Bill's proposed compensation amounts are reasonable and appropriate to recognise the wrongfulness of removal of Indigenous children from their families,⁴⁷ the majority of submissions and witnesses who commented on this issue argued that the compensation amounts in the Bill are vastly inadequate.⁴⁸

Trevorrow case – a benchmark?

3.51 The Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander Legal Service (Qld South) recognised that it is difficult to determine fair amounts of compensation:

While it is true that no amount of money can compensate for the injury these people have suffered, the law does attempt to determine a fair and realistic amount. The Courts do this when determining "common law" claims and legislatures do this in setting a scale of compensation in workers compensation legislation. For this reason the 2007 South Australian Supreme Court decision of *Trevorrow* is instructive. While we do not

46 *Submission 22*, p. 1.

47 For example, see Mr Julian Burnside QC, *Submission 28*, p. 2; Sydney Centre for International Law, *Submission 57*, p. 3.

48 For example, see Reconciliation for Western Sydney, *Submission 3*, p. 1; Castan Centre for Human Rights Law, *Submission 22*, p. 2.

suggest that that quantum is to be the level of compensation in the Bill, it sets a benchmark.⁴⁹

3.52 Others also drew comparisons with the Trevorrow case in South Australia:

There has been legal recognition that the circumstances that Bruce Trevorrow had lived through were compensable and in fact compensable to the value that they were, so to now consider the amount reflected in the current draft bill would in fact cause more pain, I think. It would be a dismissal.⁵⁰

3.53 The Victorian Aboriginal Child Care Agency also made a salient point in this regard, noting that the proposed compensation amounts in the Bill fall far short of the amount awarded to Mr Trevorrow:

The Senate or the architects of the Bill need to make clear their rationale for arriving at the sum being proposed, particularly how the amount referred to in the Bill can be reconciled with the level of compensation offered by a Court that is likely to have stricter and higher standards of proof and evidence.⁵¹

Challenges in determining appropriate compensation amounts

3.54 HREOC's submission noted the difficulty in attempting to place a monetary value on the grief and suffering experienced by members of the stolen generation. It provided no view on the appropriateness of the amount proposed in the Bill 'on the basis that this amount should be determined in consultation with Stolen Generations members and their organisations'.⁵² However, HREOC noted that the common experience amount of \$20,000 proposed in the Bill is 'modest' compared to existing redress schemes in various states relating to, for example, individuals who were abused while in state care.⁵³

3.55 At the Sydney hearing, Mr Darren Dick from HREOC reiterated that payments of \$20,000 under a national compensation scheme would not represent a 'substantial' financial undertaking by government⁵⁴ but that such payments would serve an important purpose:

A minimum payment gives people access to justice at the end of the day. It ensures that people will receive some sort of recompense for and acknowledgement of their experience. That enables them to do something. It does not necessarily change their life, because it is not a windfall as such.

49 *Submission 66*, p. 1.

50 Ms Jacqueline Katona, Danila Dilba Health Service, *Committee Hansard*, 15 April 2008, p. 31.

51 *Submission 33*, p. 3.

52 *Submission 70*, p. 6.

53 *Submission 70*, p. 6.

54 *Committee Hansard*, 16 April 2008, p. 20.

In this bill, you are talking about \$20,000. That is the sort of amount with which a family that has been reunited can go on a holiday together or a range of other things, so it can make a practical difference in people's lives. Otherwise, you enter into a very difficult evidentiary situation where there are a range of different criteria as to why someone is entitled to this or that. Part of the bill talks about how many years you were institutionalised for and so on. We think that a much simpler model is to say: 'We acknowledge that what happened was wrong. It wasn't fair what happened to you. Here's a payment that basically acknowledges that experience.'⁵⁵

3.56 The Danila Dilba Health Service put forward compensation amounts based on the value of a family home in today's market as it considered that this 'fairly represents the economic legacy that people are struggling to achieve these days'.⁵⁶

3.57 Mrs Kathleen Mills from Northern Territory Stolen Generations Aboriginal Corporation cautioned against establishing speculative amounts of compensation:

I am asking that no less is considered than our entitlement because of the harm and crimes against humanity. I think that has to be the measure, not anybody speculating about a figure. It has to be based on common experience, which is a thread from the apology day... There is no doubt that it happened, and I think we have to move on. If there are more serious allegations, they should go to the tribunal, but let us stand up and recognise the harm, hurt and trauma that these people have suffered all their years. We are talking about people in their nineties, not their eighties, still waiting for some sort of justice and some recognition—and we have only just got recognition through the apology.

It has to be looked at properly, with nothing less than the requirements, because compensation is a legal requirement of any nation in the world. It is legal, but it has to be proper and researched. You have to look at all the victims' files—at the harm and the hurt—and whatever it takes to deliberate and make an appropriate submission to the people. It has to be done properly, not just with people plucking out a figure they think might suffice.⁵⁷

3.58 However, Mrs Mills recognised the difficulties in determining appropriate amounts of compensation:

How do you pay for people's loss? How can you put a figure to it? I cannot, but I think we have to be compassionate and we have to really research it and make proper amends to these people. It will never replace the hurt and the harm. All this today is regenerating the trauma that has been oppressed for years and years, but let us try and come together as a nation, realise what has happened and be kinder to one another. I do not like the fact that we have to prove once more without the evidence that we need to prove.

55 *Committee Hansard*, 16 April 2008, p. 21.

56 Ms Jacqueline Katona, *Committee Hansard*, 15 April 2008, p. 31.

57 *Committee Hansard*, 15 April 2008, p. 11.

There is nothing. People got new names when they came here. How do they look back on their files when they are not there?⁵⁸

3.59 The ACT Chief Minister also raised a pertinent point regarding the basis on which the compensation amounts in the Bill were developed. While noting that the amounts are consistent with the levels of payments under the Tasmanian scheme, he submitted that:

It would be helpful to understand on what basis the compensation figure was developed (noting for example similar schemes in other states relating to compensation for abuse in care). This monetary compensation evaluation may be problematic given that it is limited to one component which will account for racial discrimination, pain and suffering, abuse, disruption of family life, labour exploitation, economic loss, etc and payment of each year of institutionalisation. The ex gratia compensation is at the discretion of the Government (subject to parliamentary authorisation of appropriations) and presumably once this scheme is accessed, no further claims can be maintained, eg via the legal system. Some people are likely to feel they could achieve a better result via the court system, especially given the SA case, and it is assumed this avenue would remain an option.⁵⁹

Appropriate recipients of compensation

3.60 Several witnesses informed the committee that the forced removal policies have had an impact on multiple generations of Indigenous people.

3.61 At the Darwin hearing, Ms Cynthia Sariago from the Northern Territory Stolen Generations Aboriginal Corporation explained that there are stolen generation 'tiers':

You have, firstly, the mothers of those removed. Then you have the children who were removed. Compensation is very important to these people because they are elders. No service that you can give to them today is going to be adequate, because they are old. For them to enjoy themselves and to do what they would like, I think the monetary compensation is very important. Then you come to the institutionalised children, who were placed in institutions after parents gave up their children under duress. There should be some sort of monetary compensation for them. Then you have children like me, who were placed into the foster care system of homes, which has had intergenerational effects which have been handed down to our children.⁶⁰

3.62 Ms Sariago argued that elderly members of the stolen generation must be given priority in any payment of compensation:

58 *Committee Hansard*, 15 April 2008, p. 11.

59 *Submission 78*, p. 3.

60 *Committee Hansard*, 15 April 2008, p. 4.

I think we should be giving them some sort of comfort in their later years—whether it be...\$1 million per head or \$450,000 per head. It all depends. I think there should be a fund set up where we are giving priority to our elders and then looking at the other issues that we need to deal with.⁶¹

3.63 Ms Sariago told the committee that all of these generations should be compensated:

I have children who are now suffering the intergenerational effects of the stolen generations. Drug abuse is rife. Who is going to help them? We have children in jail who should not be there. Why? Because they are part of the stolen generation and they are Aboriginal. Look at the problem and solve it in realistic ways, but compensation must be prioritised to our first generation—and to the deceased as well.⁶²

3.64 At the Sydney hearing, Ms Sandra Newham from the New South Wales Sorry Day Committee also drew the committee's attention to the intergenerational effects of the removal policies:

It is not as though we can deal with one generation by offering some sort of compensation without looking at the ongoing effects for the generations thereafter. Those of us who have been fortunate enough to have families, to have parents and siblings, understand that much of what we have been taught and learnt has come from having that background. But, if we are talking about stolen generation members, who were institutionalised or in foster or adoptive homes, where did they learn to be parents? Where did they learn to interact with siblings, if they were separated from their siblings? That is important. As mentioned in the *Bringing them home* report, the transgenerational effects of the removal policies must be recognised and addressed.⁶³

3.65 Ms Helen Moran from the National Sorry Day Committee spoke about the special needs of the stolen generations, as distinct from the needs of the broader Indigenous population:

Children have been taken away under the forced removal policy for 100 years. We are looking at some eight generations. The transgenerational or intergenerational effect of this on the whole of Indigenous Australia needs to go to the beginning of this whole thing. It has brought about a degree of the dysfunction that we are dealing with in Aboriginal Australia. The stolen generation has a specific need that is separate from the additional needs that need to be addressed for the wider Aboriginal population. The stolen generation can be embraced by closing the gap and attending to some of

61 *Committee Hansard*, 15 April 2008, p. 7.

62 *Committee Hansard*, 15 April 2008, p. 7.

63 *Committee Hansard*, 16 April 2008, p. 28.

their needs—closing the gap and embracing what is necessary for the healing of the stolen generation.⁶⁴

3.66 With particular reference to the Bill, some submissions raised a pertinent point about its focus on 'institutionalisation' as a condition precedent to payment of additional compensation. They argued that the term 'institutionalisation' is too narrow and could exclude consideration of those who were adopted or fostered out (or otherwise removed).⁶⁵

Importance of holistic reparations measures

3.67 Many submissions and witnesses stressed the importance of a holistic approach to reparation for the stolen generation, over and above any payment of compensation. However, these submissions and witnesses were adamant that practical initiatives aimed at the wider Indigenous community do not adequately address the specific needs of members of the stolen generation.

Non-monetary reparations

3.68 At the Sydney hearing, Associate Professor Andrea Durbach from the AHRC told the committee that the Bill only addresses one component of the measures of reparation and, in doing so:

...retreats significantly from the commitment clearly articulated by the Senate committee in its 2000 report...(W)e argue that a failure to implement that commitment by way of establishing a stolen generations reparations tribunal ignores Australia's obligations to repair the enduring social, cultural and economic damage particularly endemic to the stolen generations experience. In failing to honour that commitment, it also suspends and accordingly prolongs the critical healing of stolen generations communities and undermines any real prospect of effective reconciliation. It would also continue to ignore key recommendations of the *Bringing them home* report and, instead, potentially would create a piecemeal, sporadic and short-term administrative mechanism of redress, as opposed to a more comprehensive and considered long-term strategy of reparations based on principles of rehabilitation, restitution and guarantees against repetition. It would also fail, in our view, to target the range of expressed and distinctive needs of the stolen generations both structurally, in terms of process, and substantively, in terms of its content.⁶⁶

3.69 Ms Helen Moran from the National Sorry Day Committee stressed the importance of non-monetary reparation:

64 *Committee Hansard*, 16 April 2008, p. 16.

65 See, for example, Ms Helen Moran, *Submission 19*, p. 1; Victorian Aboriginal Child Care Agency, *Submission 33*, p. 3; Stolen Generations Victoria, *Submission 34*, p. 3.

66 *Committee Hansard*, 16 April 2008, p. 1.

It is our view that those aspects of the bill involving non-monetary compensation must be given attention prior to the consideration of monetary compensation, as the former will enhance the latter. Taking the name of the bill, for example, the term 'compensation' is, for many people, about money first when in fact the rehabilitative and restitutional aspects of reparations are key, and we would encourage this inquiry to consider this point and include 'reparations' in the name of the bill.⁶⁷

3.70 The committee also heard that there are members of the stolen generation who consider that wider services are of greater importance than any payment of compensation. For example, Mr Jim Morrison from the Bringing Them Home Committee (WA) told the committee that:

We have had members of the stolen generations say to us, 'The apology is enough for me; I can get on with my life.' So there are people out there who are not interested in the dollars, but there are people out there who are interested in services working closer together to provide better services for Aboriginal people who are disadvantaged. We welcome the bipartisanship. We also think that service providers and governments should be working closer together. So compensation is not a No. 1 priority for a lot of Aboriginal people who were removed, but certainly better services are.⁶⁸

3.71 PIAC stressed the importance of a holistic approach in the development of reparations strategies for the stolen generation. While acknowledging that an award of appropriate monetary redress would offer recognition of the gravity of harm suffered by members of the stolen generation (as well as some immediate and possibly future financial support), PIAC also asserted that:

...it is critical that a mechanism distinctly shaped by the needs of the Stolen Generations is put in place to service the dual objectives of redressing past harm and creating measures of reparation that offer enduring social, cultural and economic benefits to those affected.⁶⁹

3.72 Associate Professor Durbach from the AHRC elaborated on the importance of a holistic approach:

Certainly in the national consultations with members of the stolen generations, which are encapsulated in a lot of the reports, particularly the PIAC report called *Moving forward—achieving reparations*, there was exactly that consensus that monetary compensation was a significant and important contribution to make. But I think people felt that overall what they were seeking was an acknowledgment of the long-term harm of this experience and that that should be recognised beyond just money. Some members of the stolen generations felt that the provision of money would be divisive, that you can never compensate that kind of harm, which is why

67 *Committee Hansard*, 15 April 2008, p. 14.

68 *Committee Hansard*, 15 April 2008, p. 22.

69 *Submission 69*, p. 1.

we shifted our approach to a more collective and enduring strategy which would allow for people to come before a tribunal to create measures of reparation which they felt really addressed their specific needs.

...I think there was a desire absolutely that monetary compensation, as the van Boven principle suggests, is one important and significant aspect of reparations, but it does not deal with the whole picture and in fact it falls quite short of dealing with what Indigenous concerns were, certainly through our consultation process.⁷⁰

3.73 Reconciliation Victoria also noted that monetary compensation is not sufficient on its own:

Monetary compensation is a necessary step towards acknowledging and redressing past injustice. It is not the only step. Systemic injustices require systemic solutions, and while individuals have a right to compensation for individual wrongs, as a society we must find ways to heal the social problems created by these injustices. The recommendations of the 1997 *Bringing Them Home* report provide a good framework for such healing and Reconciliation Victoria urges the committee to look at ways that all 54 of these recommendations can be implemented as a matter of urgency.⁷¹

3.74 The National Sorry Day Committee agreed that compensation, while vital, is only one aspect of reparations. It argued that all components of reparations, as set out in the *Bringing them home* report, are 'inextricably linked, and all are required if there is to be an effective model of healing' for those affected by the forcible separation policies. Further, all the recommendations in the *Bringing them home* report, 'need to be implemented, fully and holistically and with attention to additional needs identified over the past decade'.⁷²

3.75 The SCIL also asserted that there is a need for wider reparations initiatives and suggested a number of possible measures that might be considered, including:

- a national body to implement 'healing' initiatives, perhaps modelled on the Aboriginal Healing Foundation established by the Canadian Government;
- funded programs to support family reunions in each state and territory; and
- a mechanism that empowers Indigenous people to air their grievances and helps play a role in moving forward, possibly based on the Truth and Reconciliation Commissions in South Africa.⁷³

3.76 The Ngarrindjeri Regional Authority submitted a similar idea for an Aboriginal healing body:

70 *Committee Hansard*, 16 April 2008, p. 3.

71 *Submission 6*, p. 4.

72 *Submission 43a*, p. 2.

73 *Submission 57*, p. 4.

The Commonwealth [should] create a not for profit institution called the 'Stolen Generations of Aboriginal Children Healing Foundation'...to support the objective of addressing the healing needs of Aboriginal People affected by the Stolen Generations of Aboriginal Children, including the intergenerational impacts, by supporting holistic and community-based healing to address needs of individuals, families and communities.⁷⁴

3.77 The Telethon Institute for Child Health Research (TICHR) also strongly supported the formation of a healing foundation, possibly based on the Canadian model:

We believe this Inquiry should closely examine the Government of Canada's "Aboriginal Healing Foundation" (AHF) model. A significant investment in the creation and on-going support of Indigenous healing centres and other community initiated activities to promote wellness, could create a restorative vision for the Aboriginal peoples in Australia. As such, we strongly recommend establishing a Healing Foundation for Indigenous Australians. It would strengthen the Australian and State Government's existing commitments to working in partnership with Aboriginal people and communities in overcoming Indigenous disadvantage.⁷⁵

3.78 According to the TICHR, a healing foundation should support an extensive range of community healing and wellness activities, including:

- men's and women's support and healing groups;
- youth-elder community workshops and conferences;
- practical support of traditional ceremony and cultural business;
- traditional healing;
- individual counselling;
- youth leadership programs;
- family counselling;
- parenting and nutrition education; and
- supported residential options for young people.⁷⁶

3.79 The TICHR provided the committee with a helpful explanation of the Canadian Aboriginal Healing Foundation:

The AHF [Aboriginal Healing Foundation] was established in 1998 with an allocation of \$350 million to be expended within a 10 year time frame. This was established as a result of "Gathering Strength – Canada's Aboriginal

74 *Submission 14*, p. 4. The Aboriginal Legal Rights Movement and the Telethon Institute for Child Health Research also expressed strong support for a healing foundation: *Submission 53*, p. 6; *Submission 42*, p. 5.

75 *Submission 42*, p. 5.

76 *Submission 42*, pp 5-6.

Action Plan", a federal strategy to renew the relationship between Aboriginal people and the Government of Canada. The Foundation is an Aboriginal-run, not-for-profit organisation funding community healing projects. Its mission is "...to encourage and support Aboriginal people in building and reinforcing sustainable healing processes that address the legacy of physical and sexual abuse in the residential school system, including inter-generational impacts" ...The Foundation was given a year to set-up; 4 years to disburse the \$350 million healing fund on a multi-year basis, and 5 years to monitor and evaluate the projects.⁷⁷

3.80 Further, TICHR suggested that the findings from evaluations of the Canadian Aboriginal community healing initiatives are particularly instructive:

The experience from Canada has shown that an average of ten years is required for a community to reach out, dismantle denial, create safety and engage participants in therapeutic healing. The Australian evidence confirms that a long term commitment is required to address the intergeneration effects of forced separation and relocation. Therefore, it is imperative that a Healing Foundation create a long term vision and establish short, medium and long term objectives.⁷⁸

Broad initiatives no substitute for specific reparations for the stolen generation

3.81 Some witnesses were critical of the Federal Government's continued emphasis on providing practical initiatives to overcome Indigenous disadvantage in a general sense, rather than treating the issue of reparation for the stolen generation separately and specifically.

3.82 For example, at the Sydney hearing, Mr Darren Dick conveyed HREOC's regret at the Federal Government's position on the issue of compensation for the stolen generation – namely that, 'rather than establishing a compensation tribunal for the stolen generations, it should divert funds to what it has called more practical measures of wellbeing, such as improving access to health [services] and education'.⁷⁹ In HREOC's view, since the Federal Government has an obligation to ensure basic services and opportunities for all of its citizens (whether Indigenous or not), the provision of such services should not be regarded as an alternative option to compensation.⁸⁰

3.83 Mr Dick articulated the importance of establishing particular reparations measures for the stolen generation:

Reparations for the stolen generations are not meant to redress a lack of services in Indigenous communities. Their purpose is to meaningfully

77 *Submission 42*, p. 4.

78 *Submission 42*, p. 5.

79 *Committee Hansard*, 16 April 2008, p. 17.

80 *Committee Hansard*, 16 April 2008, p. 17.

acknowledge that the removal of children from their families and communities was an abuse of human rights and to provide a range of redress options, including financial compensation. HREOC believes that the framework proposed by the bill before the committee today represents an opportunity for the government to address the unfinished business of the *Bringing them home* report. For that reason, the commission's written submission supports the bill. In particular, HREOC welcomes the recognition of culturally appropriate mechanisms within the working of the proposed tribunal and the mandated involvement of Indigenous people in service delivery. However, on issues regarding the specific quantum of damages to be awarded, HREOC in its submission has urged that there be consultations with stolen generations organisations to determine the appropriateness of that.⁸¹

3.84 Ms Laura Thomas from PIAC concurred with this view:

(T)he stolen generations have to be seen separately and the experience that they have had has to be seen separately from Indigenous disadvantage broadly. So this is about justice—providing reparation for the harm that they suffered—and also, because reparation packages are designed to fulfil people's needs, which could be health and counselling, there is an element to which that might satisfy the provisions of services which we would otherwise be wanting to provide to all Australians, including Indigenous Australians. Beyond that, we would say that the Closing the Gap initiative and those types of initiatives to do with health and education go to Indigenous people's human rights. That is completely separate to the stolen generations' issue, in my view. I would add that I think that it is a false assumption to say, 'If we provide compensation or reparations to the stolen generations, that money has to be taken away from providing services to Indigenous people more broadly.'⁸²

3.85 At the Darwin hearing, Ms Cynthia Sariago from the Northern Territory Stolen Generations Aboriginal Corporation emphasised the importance of providing services specifically for the stolen generation:

Services that are badly needed on the ground can be run by stolen generation organisations for the healing of stolen generation people. We have just acquired the Link-Up program in the Top End, but we are still stuck with guidelines. We need to have more funding put into our organisations, which will deal with stolen generation people on a day-to-day basis. But, because we have to follow the criteria of the government, we need to have a healing house; we need to have a resource centre; we need to have these programs all set up and in place to help with what is happening today: suicides, drug abuse and everything. Eighty per cent of

81 *Committee Hansard*, 16 April 2008, p. 17.

82 *Committee Hansard*, 16 April 2008, p. 5.

the Indigenous population in the Darwin urban area is made up of stolen generation families, and 80 per cent of them need the help.⁸³

3.86 Ms Jacqueline Baxter and Mrs Zita Wallace from the Central Australian Stolen Generations and Families Aboriginal Corporation shared this view. They explained that, while government funding is provided for stolen generation programs, the funding is not directed specifically to members of the stolen generation themselves:

There are organisations that are funded for stolen generation programs. They are grossly underfunded and, because they come under the health system and the money was allocated 10 years ago through the health system, we need to account for the health guidelines, and we do not fit into criteria. For the last six years I have been attending Link-Up meetings, and I am the only person who is not in the health field. When I present questions nobody understands what I am talking about, and they are legitimate questions. They have to deal with me separately on the side. So we are clearly not in the right source of funding to start with.

...

...Of all the money that has been allocated over the years—\$63 million et cetera—none has come directly to the stolen generation people or to any of our corporations or anything. All of it has gone into Link-Up and health. So we have not benefited in any way from that funding.⁸⁴

3.87 However, Mrs Wallace made a significant point regarding the appropriateness and usefulness of services for elderly members of the stolen generation. She argued that 'monetary compensation would benefit them because it would assist them personally and it would assist them to help their children, grandchildren and great-grandchildren'. She also noted the importance of giving Indigenous elders 'some kind of comfort in their old age' and stressed that the elders should be 'dealt with first' before then turning attention to services and compensation for others 'who have more time'.⁸⁵

Relevant international and domestic models

3.88 The committee received evidence regarding certain compensation scheme models and proposals which might be usefully considered in the development of any federal compensation scheme for the stolen generation.

Canadian Indian Residential Schools compensation scheme

3.89 Some submissions and witnesses pointed to the Canadian Indian Residential Schools compensation scheme as an example of an international model which

83 *Committee Hansard*, 15 April 2008, p. 4.

84 *Committee Hansard*, 15 April 2008, p. 4.

85 *Committee Hansard*, 15 April 2008, pp 5 & 6.

Australia might look to for guidance in establishing compensation for the stolen generation.⁸⁶ The Canadian model is a negotiated settlement that provides reparations for former residents of the 'Indian Residential Schools' system, who were forcibly removed from their homes by church and government officials and, in many cases, were subjected to severe neglect or abuse.

3.90 Under the 2006 Indian Residential Schools Settlement Agreement, approximately 6,000 former residential school students will receive, on average, \$28,000 each in compensation, including \$8,000 as an advance payment.⁸⁷ A total of over three billion Canadian dollars has been made available under this agreement for a variety of reparations measures.⁸⁸

3.91 In its submission to the committee, FaHCSIA suggested that the Canadian experience of making lump sum payments to Aboriginal communities may inform consideration of any compensation payment to the stolen generation in Australia.⁸⁹

3.92 FaHCSIA noted that a project undertaken by the Canadian Aboriginal Healing Foundation to assess the impact of compensation payments made under the settlement agreement found that many recipients used the payments to help out family, purchase needed items, clear up debts and to invest. However, on the negative side, payments in a number of cases led to increases in drug and alcohol abuse, pressure from family for money and encroachment by financial predators. The project also found that payments triggered negative residential school memories for survivors.⁹⁰

3.93 FaHCSIA also noted that the Canadian study determined that the failure to implement other measures to reform healing, reframe health, reinforce safety and security, reverse crises, and realign capacity had contributed to compensation payments aggravating the personal circumstances of some people.⁹¹

3.94 However, not all the evidence received by the committee supported utilising the Canadian system as a model. The Shoalcoast Community Legal Centre warned that the Canadian compensation system may not be the most appropriate model upon which Australia should base its own system. Despite many similar factors, Australia's history differs substantially from the situation in Canada because, in Australia,

86 For example, see Dr Susan Greer, *Submission 51*, pp 1-2; Public Interest Advocacy Centre/Australian Human Rights Centre, *Submission 69*, pp 14-15; Dr Ben Saul, Sydney Centre for International Law, *Committee Hansard*, 16 April 2008, p. 11; Ms Anna Cody, Kingsford Legal Centre, *Committee Hansard*, 16 April 2008, p. 16.

87 *Submission 83*, p. 3.

88 The Law Society of New South Wales, *Submission 79*, p. 4.

89 *Submission 83*, p. 3.

90 *Submission 83*, p. 3.

91 *Submission 83*, p. 3.

Indigenous children were subject to many different removals policies which differed in time and between jurisdictions.⁹²

PIAC's proposal for a stolen generations reparations tribunal

3.95 Since 1997, PIAC has put forward a model for a stolen generations reparations tribunal.⁹³ At the Sydney hearing, Associate Professor Anna Durbach from the AHRC explained to the committee how the PIAC model was developed:

[The] model tribunal was developed by reference to two significant and authoritative sources: firstly, international guidelines and principles on the right to reparations for victims of gross violations of human rights—the so-called van Boven principles—which declared that every state has a duty to adopt special measures to permit expeditious and fully effective reparations, particularly where the violation of human rights includes systematic discrimination and forcible transfer of populations; and secondly, the tribunal model was shaped via a national consultation process, which PIAC undertook over several months, consulting with over 150 members of the stolen generations, representatives from Indigenous communities and every stolen generations organisation across the country. PIAC also received 40 written submissions.⁹⁴

3.96 In its joint submission, PIAC/AHRC informed the committee that PIAC's proposal for a stolen generation reparations tribunal sought to achieve 'the implementation of a holistic and enduring resolution...designed in accordance with the needs of potential claimants and the principles of participation and self-determination'.⁹⁵ A key aspect of the formulation of the proposal was to ensure that members of the stolen generation have an active role in shaping the nature and content of reparations processes and outcomes.⁹⁶

3.97 In addition to the potential benefits for members of the stolen generation, PIAC/AHRC advised that the PIAC model also offered significant benefits for governments, including:

- access by those harmed by removal policies to an agreed form of compensation;
- the existence of a scheme for financing a range of reparations measures;
- the possible containment of litigation, creating finality and certainty for governments and those affected by forcible removal policies; and

92 *Submission 15*, p. 4.

93 See Chapter 1 of this report for further details about the history of the model.

94 *Committee Hansard*, 16 April 2008, p. 1.

95 *Submission 69*, p. 8.

96 *Submission 69*, p. 8.

- an effective mechanism for providing social justice for Indigenous people.⁹⁷

3.98 PIAC/AHRC submitted its own proposed bill for the committee's consideration, as an alternative to Senator Bartlett's Bill.⁹⁸ This bill embodied PIAC's reparations tribunal model in legislative form.⁹⁹ In a supplementary submission, PIAC/AHRC also presented its bill in the form of amendments to Senator Bartlett's Bill which would have the effect of 'converting' the Bill to the bill proposed by PIAC/AHRC.¹⁰⁰ The committee thanks PIAC/AHRC for its comprehensive work in developing a reparations tribunal model and an associated legal framework.

Tasmanian stolen generation compensation scheme

3.99 Reconciliation Australia noted that the Tasmanian Government's compensation scheme would provide a useful framework for other states to consider.¹⁰¹

3.100 The Stolen Generations Alliance submitted that the Tasmanian scheme appears to have worked well and could be adapted for use in other states. Importantly, the Stolen Generations Alliance also noted that 'for many of those who have received compensation under the Tasmanian scheme the formal acknowledgement of harm and of a failure of a duty of care by the government and other authorities was as powerful and as healing as the money itself'.¹⁰²

3.101 Mr Rodney Dillon from the National Sorry Day Committee also pointed to the Tasmanian scheme as an example that might be looked at by other states. However, in his view, it is the Federal Government which has ultimate responsibility in this area:

It would be good if other states looked at [the Tasmanian scheme], but I think this is a national thing and it needs to go back to being a Commonwealth government matter rather than a state matter. I think it needs to have a national line of consistency across all states, rather than one state offering \$20,000 and the other offering \$30,000. There needs to be a level playing field here for everyone. We can learn from some of the things that happened in Tasmania. In Tasmania, some of the people who missed out on it were some of the people who were most in need of it—for example, people who were in institutions. The state government has picked up on that. So, although it was a negative to start with, I think it has become a positive and it has been seen that there are other people who have missed out. They are things that we need to learn from.

97 *Submission 69*, p. 8.

98 *Stolen Generations Reparations Tribunal Bill 2008*.

99 *Submission 69*, Appendix A; *Submission 69a*, Annexure A.

100 *Submission 69a*, Annexure B.

101 *Submission 76*, p. 2.

102 *Submission 25*, p. 2.

We need to look at how to include all the people who have been involved. We need a national line that the Commonwealth has set up and the states should abide by. I have a worry in that, once the states pay the compensation, will they wipe their hands and say, 'That's the end of it,' or will there be more back-up in trying to get people back home to their country? Is the compensation there to cover everything, or is it there just to cover the wrong that was done and then we will have to look at how we address the people who have all the problems that come from the stolen generation? They are the points that are important to me and that I think should be important to the Commonwealth government and state governments to look at to go forward.¹⁰³

Jurisdictional issues

3.102 Submissions and witnesses generally agreed that a nationally consistent and holistic approach to reparation measures for the stolen generation is preferable, and that it is appropriate for the Federal Government to take the lead on this issue.

Nationally consistent approach

3.103 The Shoalcoast Community Legal Centre submitted that '(i)f it is possible and practicable to establish a single nationwide system for reparations for the Stolen Generations, eradicating the need to lobby and convince the States and Territories to separately establish parallel schemes, then this is obviously a desirable route to take'.¹⁰⁴

3.104 Reconciliation Australia submitted that the Federal Government should work with state governments to reach agreement on compensation being made available by them, with the Commonwealth taking responsibility for the Northern Territory.¹⁰⁵

3.105 HREOC stressed the importance of a nationally consistent approach to the issue of compensation:

At present, there are variations between States and Territories as to whether ex gratia payments are available, in what circumstances, and as to the level of payments. Some Stolen Generations members will be able to claim under existing schemes, but others can not. The limits of existing approaches mean that access to schemes can appear arbitrary for Stolen Generations members, with some aspects of their life experiences being recognised as compensable and other experiences not.¹⁰⁶

3.106 Dr Ian Robinson from the Bringing Them Home Committee (WA) stated that his organisation 'would be very keen to see the Commonwealth apply their powers to

103 *Committee Hansard*, 15 April 2008, pp 16-17.

104 *Submission 15*, p. 2.

105 *Submission 76*, p. 2.

106 *Submission 70*, p. 6.

standardising, regularising and bringing [the states] up to speed' on the compensation issue.¹⁰⁷

3.107 HREOC suggested that the Commonwealth should engage with state and territory governments through the Council of Australian Governments (COAG) in order to develop a consistent approach:

(A) cooperative, whole of government approach should be taken in implementing any future reparation measures; existing compensation schemes for both Indigenous and non-Indigenous people who have been subject to abuse in care, control on wages, or forcible removal have so far been initiated in some states. In HREOC's view, it is essential that any future scheme should be cooperatively funded through COAG, through different governments, to ensure consistency across state and territory jurisdictions. Such an approach would also recognise the responsibility of state governments for the past removal of children in their jurisdictions.¹⁰⁸

3.108 More broadly, HREOC noted that:

(T)he fact that you are entitled to compensation or you are not really should not depend on your residence; it should not depend on the particular state where you reside. There should be some overriding principle of justice such as the fact that you are removed provides you with an equal entitlement no matter where you live. It is about a cooperative arrangement to ensure that that happens, otherwise you will end up with injustice happening.¹⁰⁹

3.109 HREOC was supportive of the Bill as a whole. In HREOC's view, the Bill provides an appropriate framework for taking forward the issue of compensation:

What we are ultimately suggesting is that the bill pass and a secretariat be established, funded by the Commonwealth. States would then be asked or would agree to fund any liability that comes up in their jurisdictions as a result of application of their laws. In terms of the Commonwealth's responsibility in the Northern Territory, it is worth noting that there are some Commonwealth responsibilities in the ACT as well. Picking up the Northern Territory would not cover all the former federal responsibilities.

...

You could take legal advice as to what the best way to do it is and on whether establishing a federal scheme through federal legislation would require mirror legislation at the state level or whether it could be done on some cooperative arrangement under which the states contribute funding on the basis of the findings of the panel that is established under the federal scheme.¹¹⁰

107 *Committee Hansard*, 15 April 2008, p. 20.

108 Mr Darren Dick, *Committee Hansard*, 16 April 2008, p. 17.

109 Mr Darren Dick, *Committee Hansard*, 16 April 2008, p. 20.

110 Mr Darren Dick, *Committee Hansard*, 16 April 2008, p. 18.

3.110 HREOC also emphasised the importance of immediate action:

Our major concern—and this has been expressed by others as well—is that the people who this affects are on the whole quite elderly now. The lack of resolution continues to have quite a significant impact on them. The necessity is there for there to be a speedy resolution. Our position is very much a pragmatic one. We have long supported the PIAC model, but we do not want to lose the opportunity presented by this bill, which has very positive features to it and is before the parliament now.¹¹¹

3.111 The SCIL agreed that a national and holistic approach is necessary:

A Federal-State reparations system that is funded by all levels of government and covers all Indigenous children forcibly removed would be the most effective model for addressing the broad loss to the Stolen Generations in a holistic and well-resourced manner. The consistency of the Stolen Generations policies and ramifications across Australian jurisdictions warrants a grand response to this national tragedy.

In addition, churches should be required (or encouraged) to contribute to this Fund to recognise their joint-wrongfulness in many cases.¹¹²

Relevance of other existing state compensation schemes

3.112 Several submissions raised concerns that the Bill does not acknowledge differing provisions in state-based compensation schemes. For example, the Bringing Them Home Committee (WA) and the Uniting Church in Australia, Synod of Western Australia submitted that Redress WA (relating to incidents of abuse while in state care) should not prevent eligible people from also applying for compensation under the Bill for removal from their families.¹¹³

3.113 The Premier of Western Australia submitted that members of the Western Australian stolen generation who have been compensated for child abuse in state care under the Redress WA should remain eligible for consideration and compensation under any Commonwealth scheme:

It would be unfair for a person who has already received a payment under a State regime such as the Redress WA scheme (because it was the only scheme existing at the time) to be ineligible for a payment under the Commonwealth regime where that payment was higher, because the Commonwealth scheme was not available at the time the State application was lodged or paid. It is suggested that the legislation be amended to give people who have already received a payment from State/Territory

111 Mr Darren Dick, *Committee Hansard*, 16 April 2008, pp 18-19.

112 *Submission 57*, pp 3-4.

113 *Submission 13*, p. 1; *Submission 24*, p. 1.

compensation regimes the opportunity to apply for the difference in amounts from the Commonwealth.¹¹⁴

3.114 Similarly, the Shoalcoast Community Legal Centre and the Castan Centre for Human Rights Law stressed the importance of clarifying that successful claims under state compensation schemes in New South Wales and Queensland for 'stolen wages', or under more general state-based schemes (such as the New South Wales victims' compensation scheme), would not preclude people from making claims under a compensation scheme established specifically for the stolen generation.¹¹⁵

Commonwealth responsibility for the Northern Territory

3.115 Some witnesses had a different perspective on the issue of jurisdictional responsibility, arguing that the Commonwealth should only have direct responsibility for providing compensation to members of the stolen generation in the Northern Territory.

3.116 For example, Ms Jacqueline Katona from the Danila Dilba Health Service told the committee that the Commonwealth Government 'is the only government which is liable to pay compensation to Aboriginal people removed in the Northern Territory'.¹¹⁶ In this context, Ms Katona was critical of the Northern Territory Government for not doing enough to assist members of the stolen generation in the territory:

The Northern Territory government have presented a number of obstacles, in fact, to the stolen generation in the Northern Territory. They are prepared, in some senses, to provide resources for these people as citizens, but the Northern Territory government will pick and choose the types of resources, where they see themselves to be relieved of any liability in relation to the Commonwealth government's actions of removal. In fact, they will not support any programs that are specifically identified for members of the stolen generation.¹¹⁷

3.117 The Croker Island Stolen Generation Group also shared this view. Ms Toni Ah-Sam argued that under a federal compensation scheme, compensation would only be payable to stolen generation members in the Northern Territory:

We are saying that under a federal act of compensation for the stolen generation there is only one clearly identifiable group, aside from the

114 *Submission 81*, p. 2.

115 *Submission 15*, p. 3; *Submission 22*, p. 2.

116 *Committee Hansard*, 15 April 2008, p. 30. This argument is based on the fact that, from 1911 until 1947, the laws of the Northern Territory were made by the Commonwealth. The first partly-elected Legislative Council of the Northern Territory was appointed in December 1947 and the Legislative Council was replaced by a fully-elected Legislative Assembly in 1974, but it was not until 1978 that the Northern Territory was granted self-government by the *Northern Territory (Self-Government) Act 1978* (Cth).

117 *Committee Hansard*, 15 April 2008, p. 30.

ACT—the details of which I am unaware—that would come under the federal jurisdiction. This refers to the legal forcible removal of children and the responsibility that these children came under. The clear legal message that we are trying to bring today is that not everybody was under the jurisdiction of the Commonwealth government when these acts were enacted. Other states took on their own versions and enacted their own acts within their individual parliaments to then remove children and establish welfare after that...

What we are focusing on here is that the Northern Territory is such a unique case. We were clearly the responsibility of the Commonwealth government. Hence, the Commonwealth government needs to take that next step, after showing leadership by apologising. We acknowledge that. We also acknowledge that the Howard government allocated \$63 million to deal with some of the recommendations of the *Bringing them home* inquiry, but at the end of the day it is about reparations, compensation and bringing closure. We have old people who are dying at such a high rate and to settle this would mean closure for them. It would mean closure for all of us.¹¹⁸

3.118 As a result, Ms Ah-Sam noted that compensation would only be payable to a small group of people:

The amount...is a pure, utter drop in the ocean...We feel that the government can actually pay restitution to this group, whether or not this bill can achieve it. What I am saying...is that there is room for this issue to be resolved. This committee does not need to look at this particular ordinance covering every single state. It only covers the territories, whether it be the ACT or the Northern Territory. You are not paying restitution and compensation to everybody. This is a very select, unique group of people that lived in an area that came under the jurisdiction of the Commonwealth government.¹¹⁹

3.119 In its submission, FaHCSIA addressed directly the circumstances of the Northern Territory, referring to the case of *Cubillo and Gunner* in which the High Court found that 'there was no duty of care owed by the Commonwealth'.¹²⁰

3.120 FaHCSIA submitted further that, in the event of any future claims, the Commonwealth would respond in accordance with the *Legal Services Directions 2005*. The Legal Services Directions provide that the Commonwealth should:

- endeavour to avoid, prevent and limit the scope of legal proceedings wherever possible, including by giving consideration in all cases to alternative dispute resolution; and
- seek to settle monetary claims in accordance with legal principle and practice.¹²¹

118 *Committee Hansard*, 15 April 2008, p. 26.

119 *Committee Hansard*, 15 April 2008, pp 26-27.

120 *Submission 83*, p. 3.

Committee view

3.121 The committee recognises that the vast majority of evidence received during the inquiry supported the provision of monetary compensation to the stolen generation; the committee is also mindful of strong arguments that monetary compensation is only one component of reparations.

3.122 Accordingly, the committee considers that a holistic, nationally consistent approach is the most appropriate means of addressing the specific needs of members of the stolen generation and of actively promoting an effective model of healing.

3.123 The committee notes the findings and recommendations of key reports, such as the *Bringing them home* report, and urges that they be given proper consideration, with a view to implementation at the earliest opportunity. In this context, the committee acknowledges the Federal Government's recent establishment of a working group consisting of stolen generation representatives from the National Sorry Day Committee and the Stolen Generations Alliance. The committee is of the view that this working group should also be charged with the responsibility of monitoring recommendations of the *Bringing them home* report, and providing advice to government on the implementation of outstanding recommendations in that report by the end of 2008.

3.124 Many submissions and witnesses who expressed support for the Bill during the course of the inquiry commented specifically on the viability of the Bill's proposed compensation scheme. In many instances, those submissions and witnesses provided suggestions as to how individual features of the scheme might be amended in order to improve their practical operation and effect. The committee acknowledges those efforts and expresses its gratitude for the work undertaken.

3.125 Given some of the apparent difficulties in relation to various aspects of the Bill's proposed compensation scheme, the committee is of the view that the Bill, as currently drafted, should not proceed. However, the committee regards the Bill as a useful starting point for future discussion on the issue of reparations for members of the stolen generation, and as one of a number of possible approaches to recognising the enormous trauma and hurt suffered by them. For this reason, the committee does not express a view on the detail, nor the merits, of the proposed compensation model itself. However, in stating this, the committee does not wish to detract from the intent of the Bill in acknowledging the harm endured by members of the stolen generation. The committee commends Senator Bartlett for pursuing the issues of recognition and reparations for the stolen generation, and wishes to expressly acknowledge his initiative in introducing the Bill into Parliament.

3.126 The committee is also of the view that other compensation models, such as the Canadian Indian Residential Schools scheme and PIAC's reparations tribunal model,

might provide valuable frameworks for consideration in the development of any reparations scheme. In particular, the committee considers that a national body to implement 'healing' initiatives, such as the Aboriginal Healing Foundation established by the Canadian Government, might be usefully established in the Australian context as part of a broad strategy of providing redress. The committee believes that a National Indigenous Healing Fund should be established as a priority, as an extension of the Federal Government's 'closing the gap' initiative, comprising of services specifically directed to the stolen generation.

3.127 The committee concludes that the issue of reparations for the stolen generation needs to be addressed as a matter of urgency. This is particularly important since, as the committee heard repeatedly during the course of the inquiry, many members of the stolen generation are now elderly – to put it bluntly, time is running out to recompense them. The committee considers that governments are under an obligation to resolve this issue as a priority.

3.128 The committee regards the development of a cooperative, whole-of-government approach to implementing reparation measures as highly persuasive. As a way forward, the committee agrees that the Commonwealth should engage with state and territory governments, through COAG, to establish a cooperatively-funded national scheme that provides specific services and assistance to surviving members of the stolen generation.

Recommendation 1

3.129 The committee recommends that the Bill not proceed in its current form.

Recommendation 2

3.130 The committee recommends that the Federal Government's stolen generation working group (comprising of stolen generation representatives from the National Sorry Day Committee and the Stolen Generations Alliance) be charged with the responsibility of monitoring the implementation of the recommendations of the *Bringing them home* report, and providing advice to government on the implementation of outstanding recommendations of that report by the end of 2008.

Recommendation 3

3.131 The committee recommends that the Federal Government's 'closing the gap' initiative be extended to establish a National Indigenous Healing Fund to provide health, housing, ageing, funding for funerals, and other family support services for members of the stolen generation as a matter of priority. The committee recommends that the National Indigenous Healing Fund be incorporated within the 'closing the gap' initiative as an additional and discrete element of focus and funding.

Recommendation 4

3.132 The committee recommends that the terms and conditions of the National Indigenous Healing Fund be determined through the Council of Australian Governments (COAG), and that its processes and practical application be decided after consultation with the stolen generation working group (comprising of stolen generation representatives from the National Sorry Day Committee and the Stolen Generations Alliance).

Senator Trish Crossin

Committee Chair

ADDITIONAL COMMENTS BY LIBERAL SENATORS

1.1 Liberal Senators agree with the majority report's consideration of the evidence, and support the majority report's conclusions and recommendations. Liberal Senators also express their strong support for the national apology given by the Federal Parliament on 13 February 2008.

1.2 However, Liberal Senators wish to make some additional comments in relation to use of the term 'stolen generation', not only in the majority report but also in a broader context. In essence, Liberal Senators query the use of the term 'stolen generation' which they consider implies that past policies of separation of Indigenous children from their families involved, in all cases, forcible removal undertaken with dubious motive.

1.3 In this context, Liberal Senators wish to emphasise an important point made by the Opposition Leader, the Hon Dr Brendan Nelson MP, in his speech in support of the apology motion on 13 February 2008. In his speech, Dr Nelson stated that:

In some cases, government policies evolved from the belief that the Aboriginal race would not survive and should be assimilated; in others, the conviction was that 'half-caste' children in particular should, for their own protection, be removed to government and church run institutions where conditions reflected the standards of the day. Others were placed with white families whose kindness motivated them to the belief that rescued children deserved a better life.

Our responsibility, every one of us, is to understand what happened here, why it happened, the impact it had not only on those who were removed, but also those who did the removing and supported it.

Our generation does not own these actions, nor should it feel guilt for what was done in many, but not all cases, with the best of intentions. But in saying we are sorry – and deeply so – we remind ourselves that each generation lives in ignorance of the long term consequences of its decisions and actions. Even when motivated by inherent humanity and decency to reach out to the dispossessed in extreme adversity, our actions can have unintended outcomes. As such, many decent Australians are hurt by accusations of theft in relation to their good intentions.¹

1 The Hon. Dr Brendan Nelson MP, 'We Are Sorry', Apology to Australia's Indigenous Peoples, 13 February 2008 at <http://www.brendannelson.com.au/Pages/Article.aspx?ID=557> (accessed 13 June 2008).

1.4 Liberal Senators strongly endorse Dr Nelson's comments.

Senator Guy Barnett

Deputy Chair

Senator Mary Jo Fisher

Senator Russell Trood

ADDITIONAL COMMENTS BY SENATOR ANDREW BARTLETT

1.1 The Committee's report contains a valuable summary of the views, ideas and information provided to the inquiry on the issue of compensation for the Stolen Generations. The report reflects the fact that most of the submissions and evidence supported the introduction of some form of compensation and wider support to deal with the ongoing damage caused by past practices.

1.2 I agree with the Committee's recommendations in the broad, and make particular note of the recommendation to establish a National Healing Fund in order to provide further much needed healing and bridging services to members of the Stolen Generations. These are vital to the process of healing for families and communities and must be part of a holistic approach. Compensation, whether through the mechanism proposed in my legislation or some other model, is only one part of what still needs to be done.

1.3 My decision to introduce legislation proposing a form of compensation for the Stolen Generations, in line with the original recommendations in the Bringing Them Home Report, arose out of numerous representations and comments I received in meetings and gatherings with Indigenous Australians in many parts of the country.

1.4 I first introduced it in 2007 in the lead up to the tenth anniversary of the Bringing Them Home Report as a way to highlight that, while the issue of a national apology had received most of the attention, this was only one component of the recommendations dealing with reparation, and a number of other aspects had also not been implemented.

1.5 The aim was not to propose the definitive model for reparations and compensation, but to put the issue back on the political agenda and provide some focus to the debate. It was intended to be a vehicle to engage Indigenous communities, organisations and the legal fraternity into providing the committee with new and more viable models.

1.6 I would like to take the opportunity here to acknowledge the important work that the Public Interest Advocacy Centre (PIAC) and Australian Human Rights Centre (AHRC) have done on this issue and applaud the model they have proposed, which is outlined in paragraphs 3.95 – 3.98 of this report.

1.7 I support the recommendations they have made that this Bill be replaced by the PIAC's Stolen Generations Reparations Tribunal Bill which more fully encapsulates the reparation measures contained in the Bringing Them Home Report and takes other matters into consideration that are not covered in this Bill.

1.8 In the wake of the national apology delivered by the new Rudd government, I took the opportunity to re-introduce an amended form of my Bill to the Senate a day after the apology was given. While the apology was a very welcome and positive action by the government, it is regrettable that the idea of monetary compensation has been unequivocally rejected by the Prime Minister, particularly given that – as noted in paragraph 2.8 - Labor members of this Senate Committee recommended the establishment of a reparations tribunal in a report tabled in November 2000.

1.9 I do not suggest the Bringing Them Home Report should take the form of holy writ that must be implemented in full without question, particularly given over ten years have now passed. However, the new government should give full consideration to its outstanding recommendations before they are rejected and give solid reasons why they are doing so. The submission from FaHCSIA to this inquiry does not show any sign that any such genuine consideration has occurred. Instead, comments from the Department such as those quoted in paragraph 2.14 of this report, seem to give the quite false implication that somehow the government's view is in keeping with the Bringing Them Home recommendations on reparation.

1.10 In apologising and acknowledging the hurt and harm caused by policies of the government of the day, it is important that the present government also recognise that an apology was part of an interlinked suite of measures to provide proper reparation. Mechanisms to provide monetary compensation should also be part of that. It is not acceptable that the only avenues open to members of the Stolen Generation are through lengthy and expensive legal proceedings.

1.11 The case of Bruce Trevorrow is one that was frequently referred to in this inquiry. It shows the great time, expense and trauma it takes to get such cases to court. Many Indigenous elders are passing on at an incredible rate and do not have the luxury of waiting another decade battling various governments in courts. Litigation being an adversarial system is also a traumatic process that should not be further imposed on people who are already disadvantaged and in need of support.

1.12 The ability to explore legal avenues also presupposes that applicants have financial means in the first place unless they are able to avail themselves to pro bono advocates. Many already suffer financial hardship and damaged lives. It must be remembered that there are many Stolen Generations members who were also further affected by policies which withheld the monies they earned. The term Stolen Wages is appropriately applied to this practice. It has been the subject of a previous report by this Senate Committee tabled in December 2006.¹ I take the opportunity to remind the Senate that eighteen months later there has still be no government response to this unanimous report.

1 http://www.aph.gov.au/Senate/committee/legcon_ctte/completed_inquiries/2004-07/stolen_wages/index.htm

Recommendation 1

1.13 I agree with the majority Committee recommendation that the Bill not proceed in its current form, but also recommend that the Bill be modified by adopting the amendments proposed by PIAC/AHRC's submission as shown in their Stolen Generations Reparations Tribunal Bill, which should then be passed by the Senate.

Recommendation 2

1.14 To further enhance the effectiveness of Recommendation 2 in the majority report, funding should be made available for specific initiatives. One such initiative could be convening a conference to provide opportunities for those removed from their families to determine future policy in relation to the support required to address the effects of separation from their families for themselves, and their families.

Recommendation 3

1.15 That further support be provided to develop and promote factual historical information about the Stolen Generations and the effects of previous government policies which removed Indigenous children from their families.

Senator Andrew Bartlett

Australian Democrats

ADDITIONAL COMMENTS BY AUSTRALIAN GREENS

1.1 The Australian Greens support the intent of the Stolen Generation Compensation Bill 2008. We strongly believe all the recommendations of the Bringing Them Home report should be implemented including the provision of compensation in recognising the harm suffered by those Indigenous people taken from their families.

1.2 We support the findings of the Majority Report and do not need to repeat in detail the evidence brought before the Committee. We are disappointed the majority Senators do not recommend the Bill or an amended version of the Bill be supported. While we welcome the Government's commitment to "closing the gap" and its apology to the Stolen Generations, these actions should not be at the expense of the provision of reparations for those individuals, their families and communities that have been harmed by the forcible removal policies of past Governments.

1.3 While we support the intent of this Bill, we have a specific concern about the \$20 000 cap on compensation. We do not believe it is appropriate for such a low cap to be placed through legislation on the compensation to be received. The level of reparations should be determined by the Tribunal.

1.4 We would prefer to see the Government introduce a broader, more responsive reparations scheme. We were impressed with the proposal put forward by the Public Interest Advocacy Centre (PIAC) and the Australian Human Rights Centre (AHRC). The Reparations Tribunal proposed by PIAC/AHRC has three key functions:

- provide a forum for Indigenous peoples affected by forcible removal policies to tell their story, have their experience acknowledged and be offered an apology;
- provide reparation measures in response to applications through appropriate reparations packages; and
- make recommendations about government and church activities that affect contemporary Indigenous child separation and measures that might be taken to heal the past.¹

1.5 We particularly support the specific function of the tribunal providing a forum for stories to be told and experiences acknowledged. We also support the broad remit for reparations packages which can include individual and family compensation as

1 PIAC/AHRC, *Submission 69*, p. 56.

well as other measures to "support individuals, groups and communities to move on with their lives in a positive way."²

1.6 The submission from PIAC/AHRC detailed the extensive consultation that informed the development of their proposal. It is also a proposal that has carefully considered international experience and practice.

1.7 As the Majority report concludes "the issue of reparations for the stolen generation needs to be addressed as a matter of urgency." The Government needs to act now to introduce a reparations scheme for the Stolen Generations.

Recommendation 1

1.8 That the Government moves as a matter of urgency to introduce legislation providing for full reparations, including financial compensation, to members of the Stolen Generations.

Senator Bob Brown

Senator Rachel Siewert

Australian Greens

² PIAC/AHRC, *Submission 69*, p. 56.

APPENDIX 1

SUBMISSIONS RECEIVED

Submission Number	Submittor
1	Mrs B K Daly-King
2	Mr John Amadio
3	Reconciliation for Western Sydney
4	Social Action Office
5	Ricky Guivarra
6	Reconciliation Victoria
7	David Hall
8	Council for the National Interest, WA Committee
9	Peter Gerry
10	Lynette Noble
11	Bonnie Hagen
12	Standard letter in support of the submission made by the Bringing Them Home Committee WA
13	Bringing Them Home Committee WA
14	Ngarrindjeri Regional Authority Incorporated
15	Shoalcoast Community Legal Centre
16	Roy Smith
17	Mr David Hollinsworth
18	Gail Wyatt
19	Helen Anne Moran
20	Robert Roy Smith

21	Jean Bartley
22	Castan Centre for Human Rights Law
23	The Social Responsibilities Commission
24	Uniting Church Western Australian Synod
25	Stolen Generations Alliance
26	Perth WA Women in Black
27	Presentation Congregation Queensland
28	Julian Burnside QC
29	Ms Tjannarra Dyuwula-Morris
30	Katherine Hoare
31	Standard letter in support of the submission made by the Bringing Them Home Committee WA
32	CONFIDENTIAL
33	Victorian Aboriginal Child Care Agency
34	Stolen Generation Victoria
35	Yearly Meeting Indigenous Concerns Committee
36	Maurie Ryan and Tania Gaston
37	Croker Island Stolen Generation People
38	NSW Council for Civil Liberties
39	Dr Ian Robinson
40	Blue Mountains Australians for Native Title and Reconciliation
41	Mr Fred Penny
42	Telethon Institute for Child Health Research
43	National Sorry Day Committee
43a	National Sorry Day Committee supplementary submission
44	Stolen Generations Alliance South Australia

45	Robert Stuurman
46	NSW Sorry Day Committee
47	Australians for Native Title and Reconciliation (SA)
48	Australian Aboriginal Fund
49	Dr Christine Gillies
50	Northern Territory Stolen Generation Aboriginal Corporation
51	Dr Susan Greer
52	Ms Lisa Delanoue
53	Aboriginal Legal Rights Movement (SA)
54	Central Australian Stolen Generation and Families Aboriginal Corporation
55	Australian Council of Social Service
56	Faculty of Law (University of Sydney)
57	Sydney Centre for International Law
58	Journey of Healing (ACT)
59	Fitzpatrick, Greer & Jackson Pulver
60	Public Interest Law Clearing House
61	Ms Kate Greenwood
62	Australians for Native Title and Reconciliation (NSW)
63	Kingsford Legal Centres (UNSW)
64	European Network of Indigenous Australian Rights
65	Anglicare Australia
66	Aboriginal and Torres Straight Islander Legal Services (QLD South)
67	Australian Lawyers Alliance
68	Edmund Rice Institute for Social Justice

69	Public Interest Advocacy Centre & Australian Human Rights Centre
69a	Public Interest Advocacy Centre & Australian Human Rights Centre supplementary submission
70	Human Rights and Equal Opportunity Commission
71	Danila Dilba Butji Binnilutlum Health Service
72	The Religious Society of Friends (Quakers)
73	Australians for Native Title and Reconciliation
74	Monique Bond
75	Victorian Aboriginal Legal Service Co-operative
76	Reconciliation Australia
77	Northern Territory Government
78	ACT Government
79	The Law Society of NSW
80	Tasmanian Government
81	Western Australian Government
82	Queensland Government
83	Department of Families, Housing, Community Services and Indigenous Affairs
84	Department of Health and Ageing
85	Allan N Hall AM

ADDITIONAL INFORMATION RECEIVED

1. Answers to questions on notice received from the Sydney Centre for International Law on 28 April 2008
2. Answers to questions on notice received from the Public Interest Advocacy Centre on 30 April 2008
3. Answers to questions on notice received from the Attorney-General's Department on 9 May 2008
4. Answers to questions on notice received from the Human Rights and Equal Opportunity Commission on 13 May 2008
5. Document from Claire Henty-Gebert tabled at public hearing in Darwin on 15 April 2008
6. Answers to questions on notice received from the Department of Family, Housing, Community Services and Indigenous Affairs on 14 May 2008
7. Documents from Eileen Cummings, Croker Island Stolen Generation Group, tabled at public hearing in Darwin on 15 April 2008
8. Confidential documents tabled at public hearing in Darwin on 15 April 2008

APPENDIX 2

WITNESSES WHO APPEARED BEFORE THE COMMITTEE

Darwin, Tuesday 15 April 2008

AH-SAM, Ms Toni
Croker Island Stolen Generation Group

BAXTER, Ms Jacqueline, Member
Central Australian Stolen Generations and Families Aboriginal Corporation

COLE, Mrs Connie
Croker Island Stolen Generation Group

CUMMINGS, Ms Barbara Ellen, Board Member
Danila Dilba Health Service

CUMMINGS, Ms Eileen, Secretary
Croker Island Stolen Generation Group

DILLON, Mr Rodney Scott, Member
National Sorry Day Committee

ELSEGOOD, Mr Philip Anthony, Non-Indigenous Co-Chairperson
Stolen Generations Alliance: Australians for Healing, Truth and Justice

ESPIE, Ms Wendy Heather, Client
Northern Territory Stolen Generations Aboriginal Corporation; and Client, Central
Australian Stolen Generations and Families Aboriginal Corporation

FITZPATRICK, Ms Sally Ann, Non-Indigenous Co-Chair
National Sorry Day Committee

HENTY-GEBERT, Ms Claire, Member
Northern Territory Stolen Generations Aboriginal Corporation

KATONA, Ms Jacqueline Mai, Consultant
Danila Dilba Health Service

MILLS, Mrs Kathleen Mary, Member, Elders Council
Northern Territory Stolen Generations Aboriginal Corporation

MORAN, Ms Helen Anne, Indigenous Co-Chair
National Sorry Day Committee

MORRISON, Mr Jim, Indigenous Co-Convenor
Bringing Them Home Committee (Western Australia) Inc.

ROBINSON, Dr Ian, Non-Indigenous Co-Convenor
Bringing Them Home Committee (Western Australia) Inc.

RYAN, Mr Maurie
Croker Island Stolen Generation Group

SARIAGO, Ms Cynthia Alice Faye, Chairperson
Northern Territory Stolen Generations Aboriginal Corporation

WALLACE, Mrs Janet Zita, Chairperson
Central Australian Stolen Generations and Families Aboriginal Corporation

Sydney, Wednesday 16 April 2008

ANTHONY, Dr Thalia, Associate
Sydney Centre for International Law

ARMSTRONG, Mr David, Law Clerk
Kingsford Legal Centre

BOWDEN, Mr Cecil Walter, Member
New South Wales Sorry Day Committee

CODY, Ms Anna, Director
Kingsford Legal Centre

DICK, Mr Darren, Director, Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander Social Justice Unit
Human Rights and Equal Opportunity Commission

DOHERTY, Ms Amanda, Acting Branch Manager, Reconciliation and Repatriation
Branch
Department of Families, Housing, Community Services and Indigenous Affairs

DURBACH, Associate Professor Andrea, Director
Australian Human Rights Centre

GILLIES, Dr Christine Kay
Private capacity

HILL-WOOD, Mrs Nancy, Member
New South Wales Sorry Day Committee

HUNYOR, Mr Jonathon, Director, Legal Services
Human Rights and Equal Opportunity Commission

JONES, Ms Katherine, First Assistant Secretary, Indigenous Justice and Legal Assistance Division
Attorney-General's Department

MELITO-RUSSELL, Mrs Marie-Louise, Chairperson
New South Wales Sorry Day Committee

NEWHAM, Ms Sandra Lorraine, Member
New South Wales Sorry Day Committee

SAUL, Dr Ben, Director
Sydney Centre for International Law

THOMAS, Ms Laura, Solicitor, Indigenous Justice Program
Public Interest Advocacy Centre

WENBERG-PENRITH, Ms Leilla, Member
New South Wales Sorry Day Committee

YATES, Mr Bernie, Deputy Secretary
Department of Families, Housing, Community Services and Indigenous Affairs

